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2014, A.D., at 9:00 o'clock a.m.
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A PPEARANCES:

ILLINOIS POLLUTION CONTROL BOARD,

100 West Randolph Street

Suite 11-500

Chicago, Illinois 60601

(312) 814-6983

brad.halloran@illinois.gov

BY: MR. BRADLEY P. HALLORAN, Hearing Officer;

ILLINOIS ENVIRONMENT PROTECTION AGENCY,
1021 North Grand Avenue East

P.O. Box 19276

Springfield, Illinois 62794-9276

(217) 782-5544
scott.sievers@illinois.gov

BY: MR. SCOTT SIEVERS,

Appeared on behalf of the Complainant;

PETER DeBRUYNE, P.C.,

838 North Main Street
Rockford, Illinois 61103
(815) 964-3810
pdebruyne@sbcglobal.net
BY: MR. PETER DeBRUYNE,

Appeared on behalf of the Respondent.
ALSO PRESENT:

Ms. Donna Shehane
Mr. Will Hoff
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HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: All right.
Good morning. My name is Bradley Halloran. I'm
the hearing officer with the Illinois Pollution
Control Board. I'm also assigned to this case
entitled, "Illinois Environmental Protection Agency,

Complainant, versus Northern Illinois Service
Company, Respondent."

It's docketed at the Board as
Administrative Citation 12-51. I will also note
for the record that today is July 24, 2014. 1It's
approximately 9:00 a.m. This citation was filed
by the IEPA. It alleges that during an inspection
on March 14, 2012, that Respondent violated Sections
21(p) (1), 21(p) (7) and 55(k) (1) of the Act.

As a result of the inspection
and subsequent administrative citation, Respondent
filed a petition for review.

Complainant filed a motion for
summary judgment on June 5, 2014. On June 5, 2014,
the Board denied the motion and that's why we are
here today.

This matter will be conducted in
accordance with Section 108 and Section 101, Subpart

F of the Board's procedural rules.

L.A. Court Reporters, L.L.C.
312-419-9292
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I also note for the record that
I do not make the ultimate decision in the case.
That's left up to the four Board members. With
that said, Mr. Sievers, would you like to introduce
yourself.

MR. SIEVERS: Yes. Thank you, your
Honor. My name is Scott Sievers. I'm the attorney
for the Complainant, Illinois Environmental
Protection Agency.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Thank you.
Mr. DeBruyne?

MR. DeBRUYNE: Peter DeBruyne and I am
counsel for Respondent, Northern Illinois Service
Company.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Thank you,
sir.

Mr. Sievers, would you like to do
an opening?

MR. SIEVERS: Very briefly, your Honor.

OPENTING STATEMENT
by Mr. Sievers
This case might come before the
hearing officer and the Board looking more

complicated than your typical administrative

L.A. Court Reporters, L.L.C.
312-419-9292
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citation case, but in the end, administrative
citation case. We really only have three counts
that are at issue here.

We have Section 55(k) (1) of the
Act and we have Sections 21 (p) (1) and (p) (7) of
the Act. The evidence that the hearing officer
will hear today will show that on March 14, 2012,
Inspector Donna Shehane came to the Northern
Illinois Service Company site on Sandy Hollow Road,
that she observed water in tires, that there was
nothing about those tires that prevented them from
allowing water to accumulate in those tires.

The evidence will show Respondent
caused or allowed water to accumulate in those tires
in violation of Section 55(k) (1).

The evidence will also show that
there was a pile of debris on the site that day,
that Inspector Shehane observed, documented and
photographed and that is evidence that the
Respondent open dumped on the site causing or
allowing the existence of litter on the site as
well as the deposition of clean construction
demolition debris or construction demolition

debris.

L.A. Court Reporters, L.L.C.
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We think the evidence in this
case will be fairly clear-cut. This is not an
act that involves intent or motive. The evidence
is clear, we believe, at the end of this case, we
will be asking the Board to find in favor of the
Agency and against the Respondent on these three
counts. Thank you.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Thank vyou,
Mr. Sievers.
Mr. DeBruyne, opening?
MR. DeBRUYNE: Yes.
OPENTING STATEMENT
by Mr. DeBruyne

Northern Illinois denies all of
the allegations in the citation. What the evidence
will show is that with respect to the tires, those
tires constitute equipment used by Northern Illinois
Service Company, and they do not fall within the
purview of Section 55(k) (1).

There is a part of the citation
relating to landscape waste. What the evidence
will show is that that landscape waste came from
trees, which were cut down by Northern Illinois

Service Company that spring, and they were ground

L.A. Court Reporters, L.L.C.
312-419-9292
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up by a contractor hired by Northern Illinois
Service Company that spring. It's not a violation
of the law.

With respect to what Mr. Sievers
has referred to as a debris pile, the evidence will
show that that material consisted of equipment and
supplies and packaging of Northern Illinois Service
Company.

It was not construction debris
either clean or otherwise. It was not brought --
it did not result from construction activity.
Instead, it came from supplies, which came to
Northern Illinois Service Company on pallets and
other equipment it used in fixing up its own
site and in the process of doing its work off-site.

So finally, the evidence will
show that there was a plan, practice and a regular
pattern of Northern Illinois Service Company taking
to a landfill materials similar to and which
actually were involved in this so-called debris
pile.

So the evidence will show there
was no open dumping of material by Northern Illinois

Service Company with respect to any of the items in

L.A. Court Reporters, L.L.C.
312-419-9292
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the citation.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Thank you
Mr. DeBruyne.

Mr. Sievers, can you call your
first witness, please?

MR. SIEVERS: Your Honor, first I would
like to exclude to include witnesses.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Okay.

Mr. DeBruyne?

MR. DeBRUYNE: Mr. Hoff is going to
be my representative. Mr. Munson, I believe, 1is
the only witness.

MR. SIEVERS: I believe that to be
correct.

MR. DeBRUYNE: I take it that
Ms. Shehane is your representative?

MR. DeBRUYNE: Yes. Mr. Munson, you
have --

MR. MUNSON: TI've got to leave?

MR. DeBRUYNE: -- to leave.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: I don't know
if there are seats out there somewhere. Motion
granted.

MR. SIEVERS: The Illinois EPA will

L.A. Court Reporters, L.L.C.
312-419-9292
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call Donna Shehane.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Step up and
Lori Ann will swear you in.

(Witness sworn.)

WHEREUPON :

DONNA S HE HANE
called as a witness herein, having been first duly
sworn, deposeth and saith as follows:

DIRETCT EXAMINATTON
by Mr. Sievers
Q. Ms. Shehane, can you state your

name and spell it for the court reporter?

A. Donna Shehane, S-H-E-H-A-N-E.

Q. Are you employed?

A. Yes, I am.

Q. Where are you employed?

A. The Illinois Environmental Protection

Agency.
Q. How long have you been employed by the

Illinois Environmental Protection Agency?

A. Approximately six and a half years.
Q. What is your position at Illinois EPA?
A. I'm an environmental protection

specialist three.

L.A. Court Reporters, L.L.C.
312-419-9292
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Q. And how long have you had that
position?

A. I have been a three for approximately
four and a half years.

Q. Okay. And prior to that, were you an
environmental protection specialist one and two?

A. Yes.

Q. Would it account for all of your
positions with Illinois EPA?

A. Yes, it would.

Q. Okay. Now, what are the duties of an

environmental protection specialist three?

A. We do inspections of solid waste
management sites, citizen complaints, I do CCDD
fill sites, RCRA inspections, so forth.

Q. What is a CCDD?

A. Clean construction and demolition
debris.

What is RCRA?
That is hazardous waste inspections.

Q. And that's an abbreviation for a
federal statute?

A. Yes. Resource Conservation and

Recovery Act.

L.A. Court Reporters, L.L.C.
312-419-9292
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When I refer to Illinois EPA or

IEPA, you understand me to be referring to the

Illinois Environmental Protection Agency?

A.
Q.
employed?
A.
Q.

A.

Yes.

Before Illinois EPA, where were you

I was employed with Kankakee County.
What kind of position was that?

I did delegation inspections through

a delegation agreement with the Illinois EPA and

also I was a solid waste manager in the planning

department.

Q.
field?
A.
Q.
position?
A.
Q.
that job?
A.
Q.

A.

So you were in the environmental

Yes.

You conducted inspections in that

I did.

And what was your position prior to

Prior to that, I was with Will County.
And what was your position there?

I was an inspector there initially and

then I was a solid waste engineer.

L.A. Court Reporters, L.L.C.
312-419-9292
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Q. Both positions were in the

environmental field?

A. Yes.

Q. And prior to that, what was your
position?

A. Prior to that, I worked for DuPage

County and I was a contractor on a part-time basis

doing inspections also through the delegation

agreement.

Q. So that was also in the environmental
field?

A. Yes.

Q. And prior to that, what position did
you hold?

A. Prior to that, I worked in private

industry as a chemist in labs.

Q. Did you attend college?

A Yes, I did.

Q. Where did you attend college?

A I went to the University of Illinois

at Champaign Urbana and also IIT after that.

Q. Did you earn degrees from those two
colleges?
A. I have a bachelor's degree in

L.A. Court Reporters, L.L.C.
312-419-9292
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chemistry from U of I and I have an environmental
engineering master's degree from IIT.

Q. What is a delegated inspector?

A. The Illinois EPA delegates their
inspection authority to certain counties in the
state for inspections of solid waste management
sites. So when you work for the county, you are
called a delegated inspector.

Q. So including both of your time as
an inspector for various counties as well as your
time for Illinois EPA, how long would you say
you have conducted inspections of sites for
compliance with the Environmental Protection Act?

A. Seventeen and a half years.

Q. Now, I'm going to ask you about how
you conduct inspections for Illinois EPA. How do
you select the subject of your inspections?

A. Well, we have —--

MR. DeBRUYNE: Objection. Can
we have foundation as to time because we
are talking about 17 and a half years?
She's testified that she's had several
jobs. Some of them have been delegated

by the EPA, et cetera. So she's had

L.A. Court Reporters, L.L.C.
312-419-9292
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different employers, et cetera.

MR. SIEVERS: I think I've
prefaced the question saying I was
asking her about the Illinois EPA, but
I can certainly be more specific.

MR. DeBRUYNE: During the last
six and a half years?

BY MR. SIEVERS:

Q. During the course of your time as an
inspector for the Illinois EPA, how would you go
about identifying the subjects of your inspections?

A. Well, certain sites are permitted by
the Illinois EPA such as landfills. So we are given
some of those sites and a schedule, you know, so
many times per year to inspect them.

Tire store sites have to
register with the state. So there is also a list
of the register store sites. Also, for CCDD, there
is a list of registered sites. So we go off that
list for part of the work.

Q. Now, do you identify sites that are
not on these lists to inspect?

A. Yes. Sometimes we get citizen

complaints. They will have a complaint about a

L.A. Court Reporters, L.L.C.
312-419-9292
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site that is not on any list or when we are out
in the field, we occasionally do see something
that we check-out on our own.

Q. Now, in general, before you conduct
an inspection, do you contact the subject about
inspection?

A. No. Not generally, no.

Q. You physically go out to the site to

conduct the inspection?

A. Yes.

Q. What do you do when you arrive
on-site?

A. Well, generally, we go into the

office and announce our presence and why we are
there, that we would like to conduct an inspection,
and get access permission. Then we will walk the
site, investigate the site, photograph the site
and come back and do our report.

Q. Now, if you arrive at the site and
there is no person present, does that stop you
from conducting the inspection?

A. No, not always, no.

Q. Or if you go to the site and there

is a person present, but they won't speak with

L.A. Court Reporters, L.L.C.
312-419-9292
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you, does that stop you from conducting the
inspection?
A. No.
Q. So in the course of your inspections

you walk the site, you photograph the site, do you
sometimes take notes?

A. Sometimes, yes.

Q. And then afterwards, you prepare an
inspection report; is that correct?

A. Correct.

Q. All right. Now, how -- what kind of
time period are we talking about after an inspection
before you prepare your report?

A. I'd say generally one to two weeks
I'll have it prepared and then I will give it to
my supervisor.

Q. Is a report prepared as the usual

and ordinary course of business as a result of an

inspection?
A. Yes.
Q. I'll call your attention to March 14,

2012. Did you conduct an inspection of Northern
Illinois Service Company Sandy Hollow Road here in

Rockford, Illinois?

L.A. Court Reporters, L.L.C.
312-419-9292
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A. Yes.

Q. And was that -- do you recall if that
was 4781 Sandy Hollow Road?

A. That's correct.

Q. And what do you understand Northern
Illinois Service Company's business to be?

A. They are an excavation, heavy
construction, demolition company.

Q. And how did you come to inspect
Northern Illinois Service Company on March 14,
20127

A. Well, I had originally -- I had
been there previously and I had issued an
administrative citation warning notice. So this
was a follow-up to that.

Q. Now, tell me what an administrative
citation warning notice is.

A. It puts the facility on notice that

violations were observed and then there is a time
period to correct the violations and you won't be
fined with a warning notice. 1It's a warning to
take care of 1it.

Q. When you, in the course of your

inspections, observe a violation, do you always

L.A. Court Reporters, L.L.C.
312-419-9292
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issue an administrative citation warning notice?
A. No, not always.
Q. If you see an inspection -- I'm sorry.

If in the course of your
inspection you observe what you understand to be a
violation of Environmental Protection Act, do you
always seek to enforce that through the
administrative citation?

A. No, not always.

Q. What are the other ways that you might
seek enforcement?

A. There's also the violation notice
route.

Q. Now, you had conducted previous
inspections at Northern Illinois Service Company
at the Sandy Hollow Road site prior to March 14,
20127

A. Yes.

Q. And how many inspections have you

conducted there?

A. A total of four including the
March 14th.

Q. The March 14, 2012, inspection?

A. Yes.

L.A. Court Reporters, L.L.C.
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Q. And tell me about your initial
inspection.
A. I believe the initial inspection was

in September of 20009.

Q. Then what prompted you to inspect
Northern Illinois Service Company on that date?

A. Well, they are located right along
Route 20. I frequently drive along Route 20 back
and forth. I saw a pile of tires on the property
and I went to investigate how many tires were
there and if they were at a tire storage site.

Q. And did you conduct a subsequent

inspection as well?

A. Yes, I did a follow-up to that initial
inspection.
Q. And then after that inspection, did

you conduct another inspection?

A. I conducted the third inspection
because they had registered as a tire store site
so now they were you know on your list as someone
that needed to be checked out periodically.

Q. Were they registered as a tire storage
site on March 13, 2012?

A. Not specifically that date, no.

L.A. Court Reporters, L.L.C.
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Q. Let me ask you this. Are you familiar
with a Northern Illinois Service Company site on
Sandy Hollow Road?

A. Yes. From my four times of walking
the vyard.

Q. Can you describe the site briefly?

A. Well, there is a large -- large

building. There is an office and there is a shop
and the yard contains various piles of concrete,
gravel, asphalt and some equipment.

Q. You mentioned an office in the shop.
Are those two separate buildings?

A. I believe it's one building.

Q. Now, when you conducted your
inspection on March 14, 2012, did you enter upon
Northern Illinois Service Company property?

A. Yes, I did. I drove onto the property
through the gate and parked.

What did you do then?
I entered the office and spoke to
Mr. Munson.

Q. Okay. And what did you say to

Mr. Munson?

A. I said I'm here to do an inspection

L.A. Court Reporters, L.L.C.
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and asked for access basically.

Q. Now, when you say Mr. Munson, are we
referring to Paul Munson?

A. Yes.

Q. Do you understand him to be the

office manager of Northern Illinois Service Company?

A. Yes.

Q. And so you said to Mr. Munson what?
A. I'm here to do an inspection.

Q. Did he respond to you?

A. He said go ahead. I was free to go

ahead and do it.
Q. Okay. Then what did you do?
A. I left the office and I started

walking and inspecting the yard area with my camera.

Q. Did you take photographs?
A. I did take photographs.
Q. In the course of your inspecting --

strike that.
You mentioned a yard area.
Describe the yard area.
A. It's a large -- a large yard with
various piles of, like I said, concrete and stone

and asphalt.

L.A. Court Reporters, L.L.C.
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Q. Is it indoors or outdoors?
A. Oh, it's outdoors, outdoors.
Q. You took photographs which you

observed what you understood would be violations?
A. Yes, I did.
Q. Did you observe tires on the site

of Northern Illinois Service Company on March 14,

20127

A. I did observe tires.

Q. Did you observe tires that were off
rim?

A. Yes, off rim tires.

Q. What were the condition of those
tires?

A. They were worn tires. You could tell

the tread was worn and they were off rim and they

contained water.

Q. Were they resting upon anything?
A. I can't remember if they were on a
palate or not. There was a stack of I think four

over in the corner large tires and I took a photo
of water in those tires, two of those tires.
Q. Okay. And did you, in the course

of that inspection on March 14, 2012, at Northern

L.A. Court Reporters, L.L.C.
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Illinois Service Company, did you observe a pile
of materials in the yard?

A. Yes.

Q. Did those materials in that pile
include what you understood to be construction or
demolition materials?

A. Yes, I did.

Q. Did those materials in that pile
appear to have been discarded to you?

MR. DeBRUYNE: Objection,
leading.
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: That's
sustained.
BY MR. SIEVERS:

Q. Describe the nature of the materials
in the pile.

A. They were -- they were dumped in a
haphazard fashion all kind of commingled. Do you

want to know what I saw?

Yes.
A. Okay. I saw -- I saw some soil kind
of commingled with some lumber. I saw plastic. I
saw fabric, cardboard, metal. I said fabric,

plastic. Oh, there was some concrete or stone brick

L.A. Court Reporters, L.L.C.
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also on the ground and this was all directly on the
ground. It was not in any container or anything.

Q. Could you tell by looking at these
materials if there was any future use intended for
them?

A. No, not at all.

Q. Were they -- were the materials in
this pile preserved in any way for future use?

MR. DeBRUYNE: Objection, no
foundation.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Okay.

Mr. Sievers?

MR. SIEVERS: I don't know what
foundation I would need to lay to address
that.

MR. DeBRUYNE: It seems to me
the question just asked for speculation.

You have to have some foundation as to
how she would possibly know the answer
to your question.

MR. SIEVERS: It's just what
she observed on the site. If you want
to get into that in cross-examination,

you can pick away at it.
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HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Well,

overruled. You may answer.
THE WITNESS: Can you repeat
the question?
MR. SIEVERS: Can the court
reporter read back the question?
HEARING OFFICE HALLORAN: Lori
Ann, could you read that back?
(Whereupon, the requested
portion of the record was
read accordingly.)
BY THE WITNESS:
A. No.
BY MR. SIEVERS:

Q. After the inspection that you
conducted on March 14, 2014, at Northern Illinois
Service Company, did you speak to anyone at
Northern Illinois Service Company?

A. I went back into the office and

spoke with Paul Munson.

Q. That was immediately after your
inspection?

A. Yes.

Q. Same day?
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A. Same day.

Q. And did you say something to
Mr. Munson?

A. I believe I said there is water
in the tires and there is a pile of debris outside.

Q. Did he respond to that?

A. He stated that he tries to tell the
demo guys not to dump the materials, but they don't
always listen.

Q. Did you discuss anything further?

A. I believe I asked him about the
pales that I had observed on-site, plastic buckets

and he said it contained mastic that they were going

to use.

Q. And now, were those pales of mastic
photographed?

A. Yes.

Q. Were they included in your inspection
report?

A. Yes, they were.

Q. Do you understand them to be

subjective of this administrative citation today?
A. No, they are not.

Q. Did you speak any further with

L.A. Court Reporters, L.L.C.
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Mr. Munson?

A. I think T might have mentioned
landscape. I asked him what's the landscape
waste 1n the distance.

Q. Did he respond?

A. He -- he responded it was fly dumped
here.

Q. Was that landscape waste, as you
characterized it, photographed by you?

A. Yes, I took a picture.

Q. Were those photographs included in
your inspection report?

A. Yes, it is.

Q. Do you understand that landscape
waste or material to be a subject of this
administrative citation hearing today?

A. No, it is not. The landscape waste

is not a subject of this AC.
Q. Did you speak any further with

Mr. Munson while you were in the office after your

inspection?
A. No. That was about 1it.
Q. When you were done talking to

Mr. Munson, what did you do?
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A. I got in my vehicle and left the
site.

Q. And then did you take any further
action involving your inspection?

A. I came back to the office and I'm
sure I started the inspection report.

Q. So you subsequently drafted an
inspection report?

A. Yes.

(Document marked as IEPA Exhibit A
for identification, 7/24/14.)
BY MR. SIEVERS:

Q. Ms. Shehane, I'm handing you what has
previously marked as Exhibit A. Do you want to take
a look at that?

(Document tendered
to the witness.)
BY THE WITNESS:
A. Okay.
BY MR. SIEVERS:

Q. Do you recognize Exhibit A?

A. They this 1s my inspection report from
March 14, 2012.

Q. Now, this report includes a couple of

L.A. Court Reporters, L.L.C.
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pages of a form at the beginning; is that correct?

A. Correct.

Q. There are boxes that are maybe checked
off?

A. Yes.

Q. And there is a one-page narrative

inspection report document as part of this Exhibit
A; is that right?

A. That's right.

Q. This inspection report is multiple
pages long; is that correct?

A. Correct.

Q. And there are six photographs that

are at the end of the Exhibit A inspection report?

A. Yes.

Q. Who took those photographs?

A. I took the photographs.

Q. In your testimony here previously

today when you spoke about taking photographs,

were these the photographs to which you were

referring?
A. Yes, they are.
Q. Was Exhibit A prepared in the ordinary

course of your position as an inspector for Illinois
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EPA?
A. Yes, it was.
Q. Is that record kept by Illinois EPA?
A. Yes.
Q. And when in relation to your

observations on March 14, 2012, did you prepare this
inspection report?
A. It would have been within a week or
two.
Q. Was -- strike that.
Were your observations from the
March 14, 2012, inspection still fresh in your mind
when you prepared this Exhibit A, which is your
inspection report?
A. Yes.
MR. SIEVERS: Mr. Hearing
Officer, we move to admit Exhibit A
into evidence.
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Any
objection, Mr. DeBruyne?
MR. DeBRUYNE: ©No objection.
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: So

admitted.
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(IEPA Exhibit A was admitted
into evidence.)
(Documents marked as IEPA Exhibits
B and C for identification,
7/24/14.)
BY MR. SIEVERS:
Q. Ms. Shehane, I'm handing now what
has previously been marked as IEPA Exhibits B
and C. Can you take a moment to preview those?
(Documents tendered
to the witness.)
BY THE WITNESS:
A. Okay.
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Which
one is B and which one is C, Mr. Sievers?
MR. SIEVERS: The blue one B and
the other one is --
THE WITNESS: Yes.
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Okay.
Thank you.
Do you want us to hold up?
MR. HOFF: I can wait.
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: No,

no. We can wait. We will take a short
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break.
(Whereupon, after a short
break was had, the following
proceedings were held
accordingly.)
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: All
right. We are back on the record.
BY MR. SIEVERS:
Q. Ms. Shehane, I have handed you what

was previously marked as Exhibits B and C. Do you

recognize those exhibits?

A. Yes. Those are blowups of my
photographs.
Q. Now, when you say these photographs,

are you referring to two of the photographs that

are attached to Exhibit A of your inspection report?

A. Yes.

Q. And what do Exhibits B and C depict?

A. Those are used tires with water
accumulation.

Q. Are Exhibits B and C true and accurate

depictions of the used tires that you observed on
March 14, 2012, at Northern Illinois Service Company

that you observed containing water?
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A. Yes.
Q. And did you take the photographs of
Exhibits B and C?
A. I did.
(Document marked as IEPA Exhibit
D for identification, 7/24/14.)
BY MR. SIEVERS:
Q. Ms. Shehane, I'm handing you what has
been previously marked as Illinois EPA Exhibit D.
Do you recognize that?
(Document tendered
to the witness.)
BY THE WITNESS:
A. Yes, I do.
BY MR. SIEVERS:
Q. What do you recognize that to be?
A. Another photograph that I took on the

site that day.

Q. What does that depict?

A. Additional used tires on the site.

Q. Does that exhibit depict anything
else?

A. They are attached to some type of

metal vault and some equipment in the background.
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Q. Now, is Exhibit D a true and
accurate depiction of the observation that you

made on March 14, 2012, at Northern Illinois Service

Company?
A. Yes.
Q. That's the same for Exhibits B and C?
A. Correct.
Q. Now, is Exhibit D the basis for the

Section 55(k) (1) violation that you cited against

Northern Illinois Service Company?

A. No, it is not.
Q. And why not?
A. I didn't photograph water in tires.

I was probably inventorying the number of tires
that were outside.
Q. And so Exhibit D does not -- is

not a basis for this administrative citation here

today?

A. No.

Q. You took that photograph that's
Exhibit D?

A. Yes.

Q. Is Northern Illinois Service Company a

residential household?
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No.

The tires that are shown in Exhibits B

and C, what was their condition?

A.

They were worn, the tread was worn,

they were dirty and they contained water.

Q.
A.
Q.

A.

Q.

Were they mounted on a vehicle?
No, they were not.

Were they covered?

No.

Were they otherwise protected in any

way from the weather?

A.

Q.

No.

Did you observe anything concerning

the tires shown in Exhibits B and C on March 14,

2012, indicating that those tires were preserved

for future use on a wvehicle?

MR. DeBRUYNE: Objection, no

foundation.

MR. SIEVERS: Did she observe

anything indicating that? I don't know

how you lay a foundation for that.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Well,

overruled. You may answer.
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BY THE WITNESS:
A. No, I did not.
BY MR. SIEVERS:
Q. Did you observe anything indicating

that Northern Illinois Service Company planned on
filling the tires depicted in Exhibits B and C with
concrete for temporary light poles or electrical
poles?

A. No.

MR. DeBRUYNE: Objection. Calls
for speculation and no foundation as to
the intent of Northern Illinois Service
Company from her observation about the
tires.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Well,

Mr. Sievers?

MR. SIEVERS: I don't think it's
necessary to lay a foundation as to the
intent. I'm not merely asking her of the
intent of Northern Illinois Service Company.
I'm simply asking her whether she was able
to observe anything that indicated to her --

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Yes.

Overruled. I think based on her experience,
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she may answer.

BY THE WITNESS:

A. No.
BY MR. SIEVERS:

Q. Was there any concrete or cement mix
adjacent to these tires?

A. No.

Q. Were there any pole materials adjacent

to these tires?

A. No.

Q. So those materials, neither which,
were adjacent to these tires on March 14, 2012, when
you observed them?

A. No.

Q. After your inspection you spoke to
Paul Munson concerning the tires?

A. Correct.

Q. Did he say anything about the tires
that you identified as having contained water in
the yard being used in the future to contain
concrete and hold up electrical or light poles?

A. No.

Q. Are you familiar with a thing called

the 1l4-day rule in relation to tires?
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A. Yes, I am.
Q. What is your understanding of that
rule?
A. A tire store site has 14 days from

the date of receipt or generation of the used tire
to prevent water accumulation.

Q. In your experience at Illinois EPA
as an inspector, have you conducted inspections
to determine compliance with this 14-day rule?

A. Yes, I have.

Q. Did you take special action to
determine compliance with that rule?

A. Well, when I go to a store site with
tires with water, I would take a photo of the tires
and look for markings -- specific markings on the
tire and the configuration of the tires and I would
come back at a minimum of 15 days or more to look
for the same tires, the same configuration markings,
and see if they still had water in them.

Q. Now, did you do that prior to citing
Northern Illinois Service Company for causing or
allowing water into tires from your March 14, 2012,
inspection?

A. No, I didn't.
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Q. Why not?
A. Because the 55(k) (1) statute
in the Act had been enacted to allow an AC
automatically for water in tires.
Q. So you didn't cite Northern Illinois

Service Company for violation of this 1l4-day rule;
is that correct?

A. Correct.

Q. You cited Northern Illinois Service
Company for violation of Section 55 (k) (1) of the
Environmental Protection Act?

A. Correct.

Q. And the tire that you see -- that you
saw on the site on March 14, 2012, that are depicted
in Exhibits B and C, they -- are they the sole basis
for your Section 55 (k) (1) citation?

A. Yes, they are.

(Document marked as IEPA Exhibit
E for identification, 7/24/14.)
BY MR. SIEVERS:

Q. Ms. Shehane, I'm now handing you what

was previously marked as Illinois EPA Exhibit E. Do

you recognize that exhibit?
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(Document tendered
to the witness.)
BY THE WITNESS:
A. Yes. It's a photo that I took.
BY MR. SIEVERS:
Q. What does the photo show?
A. It shows the pile of debris that I
observed on-site on March 14, 2012.
Q. Is Exhibit E a true and accurate
depiction of the pile of debris that you observed

on March 14, 20127

A. Yes.
Q. In your inspection report, Exhibit A,
you spoke of a "pile of open dumped waste." Is the

material depicted in Exhibit E a pile of open dump

waste to which you were referring in Exhibit A?

A. Yes.

Q So Exhibit E is a photo of that pile?
A. Correct.

Q And is the pile of material in

Exhibit E a basis for your citation of violations
of Sections 21(p) (1) and 21(p) (7) in your inspection
report?

A. Yes.
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Q. And do you understand that that debris

pile depicted in Exhibit E as a sole basis for the
administrative citation allegations concerning

Sections 21 (p) (1) and 21(p) (7) of this action?

A. Yes, I do.
Q. Now, the pile of materials shown in
Exhibit E, were those -- were those materials

contained in a dumpster?
A. No.
Q. Were those materials contained in a

garbage can?

A. No.

Q. Were they contained in a garbage bag?

A. No.

Q. Were they resting upon the ground?

A. Yes.

Q. Were they deposited or placed upon the
ground?

A. Yes.

Q. Was there anything separating the

materials in that pile depicted in Exhibit E from
resting directly upon the ground?
A. No.

Q. Nothing separating them?
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No.

Now, the materials in that pile,

do they include pallets?

A.

Q.
brick?

A.

Q.
covered?

A.

Q.

Yes.

Do they include concrete chunks or

Yes.

Were the materials in that pile

No.

Were they otherwise protected in any

way from the weather?

A.

Q.
consolidated?

A.

Q.

A.

Q.

No, they were not.

Did those materials appear to be

Yes.
In what way?
Piled on top of each other.

Was any present or future use of the

materials depicted in Exhibit E, which you observed

that day, apparent to you?

A.

Q.

No.

Now, in your career conducting

inspections, you have conducted solid waste
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inspections, correct?

A. Correct.

Q. Would that include landfills?

A. Yes.

Q. Would that include waste transfer
stations?

A. Yes.

Q. When you -- and did you visit

landfills then?

A. I have inspected landfills yes.

Q. And you inspected waste transfer
stations?

A. Correct.

Q. When you have visited those

facilities, have you observed discarded materials?

A. Yes.

Q. So you are familiar with what
discarded material looks like?

A. Yes.

Q. The material that's piled up and
depicted in Exhibit E, did that appear to be
discarded material to you in your experience?

MR. DeBRUYNE: Objection. Calls

for a legal conclusion. Discarded 1is a
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legal term.
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Could

you read back the question, Lori Ann,

please?
(Whereupon, the requested
portion of the record was
read accordingly.)
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: That
will be overruled. You may answer.

BY THE WITNESS:

A. Yes.
BY MR. SIEVERS:

Q. And what about material piled up
and depicted in Exhibit E indicated to you that
it had been discarded?

A. It's the way it's all jumbled and

haphazard like it came off the back of a truck.

Some of it -- this fabric here looks ripped.
It's not organized in any way. Some of it is
dirty.

Q. Anything else?

A. No.

Q. When you were on-site on March 14,

2012, and you observed this pile of material that's
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depicted in Exhibit E, did you observe anything of
that pile or of that material that indicated to you
that that material was going to be disposed of
imminently?
MR. DeBRUYNE: Objection.
Calls for speculation as to intent.
Also, it uses a legal term dispose.
MR. SIEVERS: I disagree,
your Honor. I don't think it calls
for intent at all.
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Yes.
I agree. You can attack her on cross if
you like, Mr. DeBruyne. You may answer,
Ms. Shehane.
THE WITNESS: Can I hear the
question again?
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Lori
Ann, could you please read back the question?
(Whereupon, the requested
portion of the record was
read accordingly.)
BY THE WITNESS:

A. No.

L.A. Court Reporters, L.L.C.
312-419-9292




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

Electronic Filing - Received, Clerk's Office : 07/30/2014
July 24, 2014

Page 47
BY MR. SIEVERS:

Q. After you conducted your inspection,
you spoke to Paul Munson. At that time did
Mr. Munson say anything to you about the pile
of materials that you had informed him of going
to the landfill at any time?

A. No.

Q. When you spoke to Mr. Munson, you
had informed him there was a pile of materials
in the yard on March 14, 20127

A. Yes.

Q. Did he say anything to you at that
time that those materials would be disposed of in
any way shortly?

A. No.

Q. Did he indicate to you at that time
these materials will be disposed of in any way at
alle

A. No.

Q. On March 14, 2012, did Northern
Illinois Service Company Sandy Hollow site have
a permit to operate a sanitary landfill?

A. No, they did not.

Q. On March 14, 2120, did Northern
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Illinois Service Company Sandy Hollow site have
a permit to operate a waste transfer station?

A. No, they did not.

Q. Are you familiar with the requirements
of a sanitary landfill?

A. Yes.

Q. Did Northern Illinois Service Company

Sandy Hollow site on March 14, 2012, meet those

requirements?
A. No.
Q. Your inspection report which

included a photograph involving landscape, which
you characterize as landscape waste piles?

A. Yes.

Q. Did you cite Northern Illinois
Service Company for a violation in connection
with those landscape waste piles?

A. No.

Q. So that -- those materials are
not the subject of this administrative citation?

A. They are not.

MR. SIEVERS: Mr. Hearing Officer,
at this time, the Illinois EPA moves into

evidence B, C, D and E.
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HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Okay.

Mr. DeBruyne?
MR. DeBRUYNE: No objection.
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: So
admitted. Exhibits -- Complainants
Exhibits B, C, D and E are moved into
evidence.
(IEPA Exhibits B, C, D and
E were admitted into evidence.)
MR. SIEVERS: Nothing further of
this witness at this time.
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Thank
you. Mr. DeBruyne?
MR. DeBRUYNE: Yes.
CROSS-EXAMINATTION
by Mr. DeBruyne
Q. Ms. Shehane, let's -- why don't we
start with your visit to Northern Illinois Service
Company on March 14th that's the subject of this
hearing today.
A. Okay.
Q. All right. Now, your report, which
has been admitted into evidence as Exhibit A, do

you assert that this is an accurate report of what
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happened that day-?

A. Yes.

Q. All right. And does this include
all of the questions that you asked of Northern
Illinois Service Company personnel that day?

A. Not necessarily, no.

Q. Well, let me -- let me go back.

This report indicates that you
arrived at 9:35 and it indicates that you left
at about 9:55. You were there for 20 minutes;
is that correct?

A. Correct.

Q. And during that 20 minutes, as
I understand your testimony, you came into the
office and you saw Mr. Munson and you had a
brief conversation with him. You then left
and you went about the yard. Did you go about
the yard in your automobile?

A. No.

Q. You walked through the yard?

A. I walked.

Q. All right. And you walked around the
yard, you took photographs, correct?

A. Yes.
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Q. Now, did you talk to anybody out in
the yard?

A. No.

Q. All right. And so when you came
back in, you had another brief conversation with
Mr. Munson?

A. Yes.

Q. And as I understand it, you didn't
ask Mr. Munson any questions; is that correct?

MR. SIEVERS: Objection.
That is a mischaracterization of her
testimony.
BY MR. DeBRUYNE:
Q. You didn't ask him any questions,
did you?
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: She
can answer if she is able.
BY THE WITNESS:
A. I think I asked him about the mastic

barrels.
BY MR. DeBRUYNE:

Q. And what did you ask him about the
mastic barrels.

A. What it was.
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Q. And he told you?
Yes.

Q. And that did not become part of your
report, correct?

A. I took a picture.

Q. You took a picture, but you didn't
see it as a violation?

A. Correct.

Q. And the reason it wasn't a violation

in your opinion is why?

A. It was going to be used.

Q. It was part of the supplies of the
company --

A. Yes.

Q. -- to be used?

A. Correct.

Q. Okay. Now, as I understand it,

on March 14th, you did not ask anyone with
respect to the tires you photographed and which
are in evidence or with respect to the pile which
you photographed or is in evidence how long that
material had been there?

A. That's correct.

Q. And no one told you how long it had
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been there?
A. Correct.
Q. All right. And you also did not ask

anyone where the tires or you didn't ask where the
tires or the pile of material that you photographed

had come from?

A. Correct.
Q. Okay. So in your report, you say
that it follows -- and I'm going to the fourth

paragraph down and it's the third sentence --
"Back in the office, I reminded Mr. Munson that
this facility is not allowed to bring off-site
generated waste to this property for disposal."
Now, did you believe that
the material you were looking at was generated
off-site?
MR. SIEVERS: Objection,
relevance.
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: It
will be overruled.
BY THE WITNESS:
A. Yes. I believe some of it was.
BY MR. DeBRUYNE:

Q. When you wrote your report -- well,
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let me go back to the citation itself.

The citation in Paragraph 2
alleges that, "Northern Illinois Service Company
open dumped waste in a manner resulting in
deposition of general construction on demolition
debris or clean construction or demolition debris."

Did you believe that what you
were looking at was construction or demolition
debris, whether general or clean?

A. Yes.

Q. So did you believe at the time you
observed this pile and at the time you made your
report that the materials you were looking at
resulted from Northern Illinois acting upon some
construction or demolition project off-site and
then bringing those materials, which were the
remanence of what it had been working on and
piling them up in this pile which you have testified
to and which is in evidence?

A. Yes. I believe some of it could have
been from off-site.

Q. Well, wasn't that the basis? I mean,
the complaint says resulting in construction or

demolition debris.
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A. Correct.
Q. So is it your assertion here today
that that was -- that that pile you took a picture

of is construction or demolition debris?
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: What
page are you on, Mr. DeBruyne?
MR. DeBRUYNE: I'm talking about
the -- right now, I'm talking about the
page of her report.
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Yes.
MR. DeBRUYNE: Well, I'm at Page --
it's the native inspection.
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Okay.
I'm with you.
MR. DeBRUYNE: Yes, that. And
then I'm also referring to the citation
in the case and the citation refers to
construction or demolition debris.
BY THE WITNESS:
A. It also refers to litter.
BY MR. DeBRUYNE:
Q. But what I'm saying -- I'm trying
to keep you focused on construction or demolition

debris.
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Is that what you had in your
mind, that what this was was the remanence of
material from off-site that resulted from Northern
Illinois Service Company either demolishing
something or constructing something so these are
materials that are generated off-site and then
they became part of this pile?

A. Yes. That did go through my mind.

Q. All right. And is that why we see
in the citation that it talks about construction
or demolition debris?

A. Yes.

Q. All right. Now, you -- at the time
you inspected Northern Illinois Service Company on
March 14th, you were in what is called the tire unit
of the EPA, correct?

A. Correct.

Q. And as I understand, you did not
become part of the clean construction demolition
debris unit until sometime in the year 2013?

A. I think that's correct, August. Yes,
August, uh-huh.

Q. And when you were in the tire unit,

I understand that all but 25 percent of your time
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was devoted to listing of various facilities that
you should inspect, correct?

A. I don't remember the percentages that
I gave 1in the deposition.

Q. Well, I think you said about
25 percent of your time was based upon complaints
or what you saw in the field. Does that sound
right?

A. I guess that's about right.

Q. All right. So when you first
became aware of Northern Illinois Service Company
in '09, you talked about you saw tires. You made
a visit to Northern Illinois Service Company because
of the tires you saw, correct?

A. Correct.

Q. And isn't it correct that no one ever
complained to you or to the EPA, to your knowledge,
that Northern Illinois Service Company was causing
any problem under the law?

A. That's correct.

Q. And you're not aware of any complaint
brought by any other governmental body for nuisance
or anything like that?

A. Correct.

L.A. Court Reporters, L.L.C.
312-419-9292




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

Electronic Filing - Received, Clerk's Office : 07/30/2014
July 24, 2014

Page 58

Q. So when you first visited Northern
in '09, you were a part of this tire unit, correct?

A. Yes.

Q. Now, when you became part of this
clean construction demolition debris unit in 2013,
did you receive any training-?

A. Yes, on-site training with another
CCDD inspector.

Q. All right. And is that training that
you did not have at the time you inspected Northern

Illinois on March 14, 2012?

A. No. I was aware of the regulations at
that time.
Q. So this new training added nothing to

your expertise?

A. Well, it added field experience.

Q Field experience?

A. Yes.

Q All right. Now, in that training that

you had, did they instruct you that you should ask
questions when you visited a site?

A. Not necessarily.

Q. Well, did they or didn't they?

Did they instruct you to ask

L.A. Court Reporters, L.L.C.
312-419-9292




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

Electronic Filing - Received, Clerk's Office : 07/30/2014
July 24, 2014

Page 59
questions, though, of people at a site when you
visited it?
A. I don't remember if they specifically
taught that.
Q. All right. So that's not part of your

normal practice, to ask questions?
MR. SIEVERS: Objection. That
mischaracterizes the testimony.
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: She
can answer 1f she 1s able.
BY THE WITNESS:
A. Yes. I normally ask questions.
BY MR. DeBRUYNE:
Q. But you didn't here at Northern
Illinois Service Company?
MR. SIEVERS: Objection. That
mischaracterizes the testimony.
BY MR. DeBRUYNE:
Q. You asked one question about the
mastic. That's what you testified to, correct?
A. I think that's correct.
Q. Okay. So you asked one question
while you were there. So basically, what you did

is your only knowledge was what you saw in the
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field and then the result of that one question

that you asked of Paul Munson, correct?

A. Can you please repeat that? I'm
sorry.

Q. Yes. The conclusions you made in
your report, this Exhibit A, were a result of your
observations and of the one question that you
asked of Mr. Munson where he said -- told you about
the mastic?

A. Yes.

Q. All right. Now, isn't it correct
that your practice at EPA up through March 14, 2012,
when you were inspecting is that you would give a
warning to a potential violator before you issued
a citation?

A. Yes. Generally, yes.

Q. And the purpose of that warning was
to allow the person to come into compliance before
they received a citation?

A. Correct.

Q. Now, let me go back. When you were
in the tire unit in '09 when you first inspected
Northern, did you have the authority to issue any

citation for anything but a violation relating to
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tires?

A. Yes.

Q. All right. And you could issue any
violation that you saw as you understood under the
EPA?

MR. SIEVERS: Objection. Vague
to what the EPA is.
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Sustained.
BY MR. DeBRUYNE:

Q. Did you understand that you had the
authority to issue a citation or a warning as to
any condition that you thought violated the Illinois
Environmental Protection Act?

A. I can't site anything in the Act,
only what I -- land, you know, violations related
to land and Subtitle G, Subtitle J. I mean, I
can't -- I don't have authority over water. I don't
have authority over air.

Q. All right. So when -- if we look
at this photo, it's Exhibit E, what I see in there
is solid material.

Do you see anything there

that could leach into the ground into a water

supply?

L.A. Court Reporters, L.L.C.
312-419-9292




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

Electronic Filing - Received, Clerk's Office : 07/30/2014
July 24, 2014

Page 62
A. Yes, potentially.
Q. What is that?
A. Well, I did see a pile of soil over
on the left side and I don't know if -- where the

soil came from or what it was --

Q. And do you --

MR. SIEVERS: Objection. She
was not done with her answer. She had
not finished her answer yet.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: That
is sustained.

BY THE WITNESS:

A. Okay. The pile of soil could
potentially have come from somewhere that was
contaminated and that could leach into the ground.
The wood, I don't know if it was treated or if
there was any painted wood. The fabric, the dirt
on the pallets, the tarps, I don't know if they
contained any contamination.

BY MR. DeBRUYNE:

Q. But you didn't make that
investigation? All you are saying is potentially
could, but you don't know -- you didn't make --

you didn't ask any questions and you didn't do any
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chemical tests?

A. No.

Q. All you did is you looked?

A. Right.

Q. Now, could you circle on Exhibit E

where you see this soil that you are talking about?

A. (Witness complied.)

Q. All right. Again, you asked no one
any questions about that soil?

A. Correct.

Q. Now, do you see anything in this
pile that could emit anything into the air,
anything noxious or harmful into the air?

MR. SIEVERS: I'm going to
object as irrelevant. This is irrelevant.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Well,
Mr. DeBruyne?

MR. DeBRUYNE: Yes. We're
accused illegal disposal and disposal
under the law. It talks about leaching
materials into the water or into the
air. So part of their case we have to
have something that could possibly leach

into the water or leach into the air.
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HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: All

right. Yes. Overruled. You may answer
if you are able.
BY THE WITNESS:

A. Again, potentially the soil, I
mean, if it was from a contaminated site or
less site, there could be VOCs being emitted.
BY MR. DeBRUYNE:

Q. Now, you said that you visited

Northern Illinois Service Company on four different

occasions?
A. Correct.
Q. Now, do you remember visiting

Northern Illinois Service Company in 2010 and
taking pictures in the winter of the site and
I believe it was a follow-up investigation?
A. Yes.
Q. And you remember you saw tires
there, I believe, covered with snow, but you
did not issue a citation or did not issue a

warning; do you remember that?

A. Yes, I do.
Q. And the reason for that was because
the -- you couldn't tell whether the tires had been
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there 14 days or not, right?
A. I don't remember if that's the reason.
Q. If I showed you the report, would you

remember the reason?

A. I think it would help.

(Document marked as Respondent's
Exhibit No. 1 for identification,
7/24/14.)

BY MR. DeBRUYNE:

Q. Let me show you what's been marked
as Respondent's Exhibit No. 1 for identification.
Let me ask you if that's that report that we are
discussing right now.

(Document tendered
to the witness.)

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: You
have a five on here, Mr. DeBruyne. Is
that --

MR. DeBRUYNE: Oh, that's a
deposition number.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Okay.

MR. DeBRUYNE: You can just
scratch that out. That's now Respondent's

Exhibit No. 1.
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BY MR. DeBRUYNE:

Q. Ms. Shehane, excuse me. I'm going
to lean over your left shoulder so we can read
this together.

A. Okay.

Q. I am looking at what is Stamped 040

of your report. It's the native inspection report

document.

A. Okay.

Q. And the bottom paragraph says, "I
left the site.” Then it goes on, "Northern was

found to be in general compliance at the time

of this inspection. No apparent violations were

observed."
A. That's correct.
Q. All right?
A. Yes.
Q. And yet in your report, there are

tires that are shown and they have snow on them,
right?

A. Yes.

Q. And it says, for example, on 003
and 004, it talks about used tires on-site without

prevention of water accumulation, correct?
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A. Correct.

Q. All right. So does that refresh
your recollection as to your conclusion that
there was no apparent violation because you did
not know how long the tires had been on the
site?

A. I think that was part of it.

Q. All right. Now, when you visited --
when you visited Northern on March 14, 2012,
that was a follow-up inspection; was it not?

A. Yes, it was.

Q. And you had visited Northern, I

believe, in December 2012 (sic.), correct?

A. Yes.

Q. And at that time --

A. I'm sorry. Did you say 20127

Q. 2012.

A. No. It was March 14, 2012.

Q. Oh, I'm sorry. I'm sorry. 20117
A. Okay. Yes.

Q. All right. And at that time did

you issue a warning to Northern Illinois Service
Company?

A. I did.
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Q. You didn't issue a citation?

A. No.

Q. All right. And in your direct
testimony, you used another term. Instead of
a citation, you used the term violation notice.
Is that the same as a warning-?

A. A violation notice brings you
into the Section 31 process. I mean, a violation
notice gives you -- yes, but its formal enforcement,
but it gives you a chance, yes, before.

Q. All right. So are there three
categories here? 1Is it warnings, violation notices

and citations? Or is there only two?

A. I guess there's three. There's
violation notice. There's an administrative
citation warning notice. Then there's the actual

administrative citation.

Q. Okay. So from what you observed in
December of 2011, you issued a warning to Northern
Illinois Service Company, correct?

A. Correct.

Q. And you stated the purpose of the
warning was to bring them into compliance. When

you visited Northern on March 14, 2012, did
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Northern supply you with receipts from landfills

and from tire disposal companies showing that
they had cleaned up what you had observed in
December 20117

A. I think he did, vyes.

Q. All right. And so they had --
they had complied with what -- with your warning-?
They had come into compliance by taking things
to landfills and taking them to tire disposal
companies; is that correct?

A. Correct.

Q. All right. And so when you came
there on March 14, 2012, you chose not to issue

a warning based upon what you saw there; is that

correct?
A. Correct.
Q. All right. And in the normal practice

is to issue a warning?
MR. SIEVERS: Objection, that
mischaracterizes her testimony.
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: That
is sustained.
BY MR. DeBRUYNE:

Q. So in the past, you -- I think you
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testified -- let me get this correct.

The normal process at the EPA
is to issue warnings first so that persons can
come into compliance and if they don't comply,
then a citation is issued, correct?

A. Generally, correct.

Q. Okay. So you had been to Northern
in December 2011, you saw conditions which merited
a warning, in your opinion, and you issued a
warning. When you came out on March 14, 2012,
Northern supplied you with receipts from landfills
and from tire disposal companies indicating that
the material you observed in December had been
disposed of; is that correct?

A. Yes.

Q. So they had come into compliance
from the condition you saw in December 2011,
correct?

A. I never sent them a return to
compliance letter, no.

Q. Isn't it significant when you do
your investigations, if you see something when
somebody will show you a receipt for, let's say,

disposal of a material at a landfill, isn't that
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significant as to whether or not people are in
violation of the law or not?

A. Yes. 1It's significant in that
it shows me it was disposed of at a proper place.

Q. All right. And the same thing with
tires; isn't that correct?

A. Yes.

Q. Okay. But as a result of your wvisit

on March 14, 2012, you didn't issue a warning you
went straight to the citation?

A. Well, the warning had already been
issued. The -- the ACWN, as we call it, the
warning notice, had been issued on December 7,
2011, nor this type of violation.

Q. All right. But isn't it correct,
though, that Northern had given to you receipts
from landfills and from a tire disposal company
indicating that the materials that you saw in
December had been disposed of properly?

MR. SIEVERS: Objection, asked
and answered.
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: For

clarification overruled. You may answer.
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BY THE WITNESS:

A. Yes. They gave me receipts, but
that could lead to a situation where you go back
over and over again and they could hand you
receipts and the same violation occurs again.

BY MR. DeBRUYNE:

Q. Now, let's go to the tires that
you observed, which were the subject of this
hearing. You stated you didn't ask any questions
other than the ones you testified to. So it is
correct that you did not know how long those
tires had been on the ground and the tires I'm
talking about are the ones in Exhibits B and C.
When you inspected, you did not know how long they
had been on the ground.

MR. SIEVERS: Objection,
compound.
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Okay.
Rephrase, please.
BY MR. DeBRUYNE:

Q. Let's go to Exhibit B. When you
visited the Northern site on March 14, 2012, you
took this picture of this tire. At the time

did you know how long the tire had been in that
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position?

A. No.

Q. Let's go to Exhibit C. When you
went to Northern on March 14, 2012, and took the
picture of this tire on Exhibit C, did you know
how long that tire had been on the ground?

A. No.

Q. Okay. Do you know what the purpose
is behind the rule or law about having water in
tires?

A. To prevent the breeding of mosquitos.

Q. And you have lived in Northern

Illinois all your 1life?

A. Yes.
Q. Have you ever seen a mosquito in
March?
MR. SIEVERS: Objection, relevance.
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: She
can answer. Overruled.

BY THE WITNESS:
A. No.
BY MR. DeBRUYNE:
Q. Now, regarding the picture of the

pile that's Exhibit E, while you were in the tire
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unit, did you have a practice of randomly calling
on businesses and checking them out to see if
they had properly disposed of waste?

MR. SIEVERS: Objection as to
relevance. There has been no foundation
that this is a random inspection.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Wasn't
a question like that brought out on direct?

MR. SIEVERS: I don't believe it
was random. I believe it was —-- the
question was simply along the lines of
here's how she identified what brought
her there on March 14, 2012. It was a
follow-up inspection.

MR. DeBRUYNE: You went through
the pattern of what her work was and I'm
in the same area.

MR. SIEVERS: I'll withdraw.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: I
agree. Thank you. You may answer.

(Whereupon, the requested
portion of the record was

read accordingly.)
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BY THE WITNESS:

A. Please repeat.
MR. DeBRUYNE: Would you
please read the question back?
(Whereupon, the requested
portion of the record was
read accordingly.)
BY THE WITNESS:

A. I wouldn't call it a practice. It
has happened when I'm inspecting a tire store site
or tire facility that I will see an open dumping
situation and include it in my report.

BY MR. DeBRUYNE:

Q. All right. Prior to March 14, 2012,
you were -- at that time you were in the Rockford
office for what, four years?

A. Yes.

Q. How often had that happened where

you were at a tire site and you saw an open dumping

situation?
A. I would say it's not uncommon.
Q Can you give me a number?
A. In the tens or twenties.
Q Now, do you know of any law or
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regulation either in the Environmental Protection
Act or regulation thereunder requiring materials
such as we see in Exhibit E to be put in a dumpster
or some roll-off type container?

A. Well, I know if you don't, it's a
disposal situation.

Q. So you don't know of any requirement,

though, in the law or any regulation?

A. I can't think of anything right now,
no.

Q. All right. Let me -- do you know
how -- that's a large site you looked at, right,

the Northern site?

A. Yes.

Q. All right. 1If I had taken these
materials and randomly placed them around the
yard so that you couldn't have taken a photo
of a pile, but you actually had to walk around
the yard to see each discreet item in this pile,
would you still have found a violation in terms
of waste, improper disposal?

A. It's hard to say.

Q. But it would be less likely than if

the materials were all piled up like this, correct?
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A. Not necessarily.
Q. Not necessarily? I mean, do you
have a practice of going around these big yards
and looking for each item on the ground?
A. I have had sites where debris is
more scattered than piled.
Q. And you have issued a citation?
A. Yes.
Q. Now, the gathering of these materials

into a pile, does that indicate to you that there
was an intent for Northern to dispose of that pile
at some point?

A. I can't really speak to your intent,
but I -- I kind of assume it would be disposed of at

some point, yes.

Q. All right.
A. At a proper place.
Q. Yes. You've never made any inquiry

of anyone, though, as to whether Northern has a
regular practice of disposing of materials like
this, have you?

A. No.

Q. You understand that it's typical for

a business to generate waste during their activities
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and not immediately take that material to a dump?
A. It may be typical, but I don't --
if they brought it back for later disposal, I would
consider that an illegal transfer station.
Q. No. I'm saying in the course of --
I could give you a number of examples. Let's say
there's a grinding shop and there's metal parts
that have come off the grinding machine or let's
say there is a wood shaving shop and wood shavings
come off and they are on the floor and they sweep
them up and they sweep them in a pile. I could
give you other examples.

But you understand the way
businesses operate, they don't instantaneously
after producing that offal, O-F-F-A-L, from the
material they are working on, they don't immediately
take it to a landfill, correct?

A. Correct.

Q. And so if you were to -- in these
examples that I have given you, if you were to
walk into a business and you saw, well, here's
some material, sawdust or metal filings or something
sitting on a floor, you wouldn't issue them a

citation for waste, would you?
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A. Considering if it wasn't hazardous
waste, that's another story.

Q. It's not hazardous.

A. And it was inside on the floor, I
probably wouldn't barring any other information.
I mean, that's kind of hard to generalize.

Q. Well, you don't have a practice,
though, and the EPA doesn't have a practice of
going into businesses and looking during their
production processes as to what they are doing
with the waste in the immediate aftermath of
producing the waste; is that correct?

A. It depends. If it's not hazardous,
no, generally not.

Q. You don't have that practice?

A. No.

Q. Now, is it correct that Mr. Munson's
statement that you testified to that you said he
made in the office after your site -- after you
looked at the site, that he tries to tell the guys
not to dump demolition debris, but they do not
always listen, that was a factor in your finding
of violation here; is that correct?

A. It was part of it.
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Q. Okay. And the reason it was part

of it was because he talked about demolition
debris?

A. It verified in my mind what I
thought was going on above and beyond what I
saw.

Q. It verified that what you were

looking at was construction and/or demolition

debris?
A. Probably from off-site, yes.
Q. Generated from off-site?
A. (Witness nodded.)
Q. Now, do you see in this picture

anything that you would -- and I'm talking about

Complainant's Exhibit E, anything that looks like

garbage?

A. No. I didn't observe any food-related
waste.

Q. How about sludge from the waste

treatment plant?

A. No.

Q. Sludge from the water supply treatment
plant.

A No
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Q. Sludge from an air pollution control
facility?

A. No.

Q. Okay. Now, do you see -- I'll
withdraw that.

Do you see any wall coverings

from plaster?

A. I don't believe so.

Q. Do you see any drywall?

A. I thought I remembered some drywall,

but I can't point it out.

Q. And you don't see any painted or
treated wood, do you?

A. It's difficult to tell if it's
treated.

MR. DeBRUYNE: Could I have a
two-minute break? I may be getting close
to the end here.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Off
the record. Thank you.
(Whereupon, after a short
break was had, the following
proceedings were held

accordingly.)

L.A. Court Reporters, L.L.C.
312-419-9292




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

Electronic Filing - Received, Clerk's Office : 07/30/2014
July 24, 2014

Page 82
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: We

are back on the record.
MR. DeBRUYNE: I would like
to offer into evidence Respondent's
Exhibit No. 1, which is the citation
and the warning or whatever of 2010.
It's marked.
MR. SIEVERS: No objection.
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Okay.
Thank you. Respondent's Exhibit No. 1
is admitted.
(Respondent's Exhibit No. 1
was admitted into evidence.)
MR. DeBRUYNE: I have no further
questions.
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Okay.
Mr. Sievers, redirect?
MR. SIEVERS: Yes.
REDIRETCT EXAMINATTON
by Mr. Sievers
Q. Ms. Shehane, you spoke in your
testimony just now by Mr. DeBruyne about VOCs,
that they could possibly be admitted? What are

VOCs?
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A. Volatile organic components or
constituents.
Q. And what are they in general terms?
A. Chemicals that will easily volatilize
from soil or some source into the air.
Q. I apologize. You are speaking to a

lawyer. What does volatilize mean?

A. It goes into a gas state.
Q. Okay. Thank you. Now, when you
observed the pile of debris -- strike that.

When you observed the pile
of materials depicted in Exhibit E, I think you
testified to Mr. DeBruyne you believe some of
those materials may have come from off-site.
Do you recall that testimony?

A. Correct, yes.

Q. Do you believe that some of those
materials might have come from on-site as well?

A. That's possible.

Q. When the -- prior to you joining
the CCDD unit, did you have training or experience
in observing open dumping-related violations?

A. Yes.

Q. How long had you conducted inspections
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where you were observing and documenting open
dumping violations prior to your joining the CCDD
unit?

A. Okay. For all of those years with
the county delegation agreement, so that would be

about 11 and then I also did open dumping sites

with the EPA for two or three more years. So
14 years.
Q. So prior to March 14, 2012, would

it be accurate to say you had more than a decade's
worth of experience in inspecting for documenting
and citing open dumping-related wviolations?

A. Yes.

Q. And that would include open dumping
causing litter or open dumping causing construction
demolition debris deposits?

A. Correct.

Q. Okay. And you previously issued an
administrative citation warning notice to Northern
Illinois Service Company; is that right?

A. That's correct.

Q. Is that commonly referred to in
Illinois EPA as an ACWN?

A. Yes.
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Q. Is it a practice of Illinois EPA to
repeatedly issue ACWNs for same violation and same
site?

A. No.

Q. How many ACWNs might a site get for
the same violation?

A. One.

Q. So once -- so the practice where
Northern Illinois Service Company received an
ACWN at a prior inspection before March 14, 2012,
but didn't get an ACWN for the March 14, 2012,
inspection, that is consistent with your
understanding of the way Illinois EPA practice
and procedure works-?

A. Yes, it is.

Q. Now, there are times when -- strike
that.

Are there times when, instead
of issuing an ACWN or issuing an administrative
citation at all, you take other routes to enforce
compliance with the Environmental Protection Act
or the regulations?

A. Yes, there are times.

Q. What is Section 317?
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A. It's the enforcement process where
you 1issue a violation notice.

Q. And what circumstances might prompt
you to issue a violation notice rather than an ACWN
or administrative citation?

A. Well, administrative citations only
apply to certain 21 (b) violations of the Act. So
you would use an ACWN typically in those situations;

open dumping, litter, open burning.

Q. They also apply to 55(k) of the Act?
A. And 55 (k), yes.
Q. So would it be correct that if you

were observing other violations of the Act, you
won't have an administrative citation as a means
available to you if it was not a Section 21 or
Section 55 wviolation?

A. Could you repeat that. I'm sorry.

Q. Sure. If you are observing other
violations of the Environmental Protection Act
other than violations of Section 21 or Section 55
of the Act, would you be forced basically to pursue
another avenue other than administrative citation
for enforcement?

A. Yes.
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Violation notice would be avenue?
Yes.

Tell me how that process plays out?
The violation notice?

Yes.

= O N S * N o

You 1ssue a violation notice and

they have a certain amount of time to submit a
compliance commitment agreement for the violation
notice explaining how they are going to -- that

they want to into an agreement with the EPA to
revolve the violations. Then the EPA either accepts
the CCA and they both sign the document in agreement

of what will be done and the timeframe, et cetera.

Q. If violations are not resolved either
under -- either after you've done an ACWN or a VN,
does the -- can the matter ultimately result in a

proceeding before the Pollution Control Board in
the Circuit Court?

A. Yes.

Q. How do the penalties, as you
understand them, compare when they are pursued
under VN versus ACWN?

A. Oh, I believe the penalties under

a VN are much higher, definitely much higher.
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I think it's $50,000 per violation per day.

Q. Do you know what they are for
administrative citations?

A. I think your first offense 1is
$1,500. Each one is $1,500. Then if it's a
subsequent violation, it can be doubled.

Q. How would you compare the formality
of the AC process to the VN process?

A. I think the VN is much more formal.

Q. So would you say that the AC process
that the Northern Illinois Service Company is in
the process of going through here is a lesser -- a
less formal process than the VN process and exposes
them to less in the way of penalties or fees or
fines?

A. I would agree with that.

Q. Okay. Was there anything from your
inspection on March 14, 2012, that you understand
would have prohibited of having issued a VN on this
matter and referred it to the Attorney General's
Office for prosecution?

A. Stopped me from a VN, no.

Q. When you receive a receipt from an

individual or entity that you have previously
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cited for violating an open dumping provision,
does that necessarily make that violation go away?

A. No, not necessarily.

Q. So just that it shows that the
material that you observed as having been open
dumped were properly disposed of later on, that
doesn't clear things up necessarily?

A. No. Usually, I go and do a
follow-up to verify in the field.

Q. It doesn't change the fact on the
day when you inspected the site, you did observe
open dumping, correct?

A. Correct. That's right.

Q. What is your understanding of a tire
storage site?

A. A tire storage site is a facility
that stores greater than 50 used waste tires at
one time. They are required to register with
the state of Illinois as a storage site, pay $100
annual fee and -- well, there's other regulations
that go along with storage sites.

Q. Is there any significance to being a
tire storage site in terms of actually the manner in

which you store tires on your site?
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A. Well, they have to be dry at all times
at a storage site.
Q. At any time was Northern Illinois

Service Company a tire storage site?

A. Yes. They did register.

Q. Were they on March 14, 20122

A. No.

Q. Respondent's counsel asked you if

you were to walk into a business or to observe
metal shavings or wood shavings on the floor of
that business while they are being generated, would

you characterize that as open dumping?

A. No, I won't.

Q. Why is that?

A. Well, first of all, it's inside a
building.

Q. And what's the significance of that?

A. Well, it's not in contact with the

ground or on the land or in water.

Q. When you were on the Northern Illinois
Service Company site on March 14, 2012, did you
observe anything indicating to you at that time when
you observed the pile of material that is depicted

in Exhibit E, that that material had just
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immediately been created in the course of Northern
Illinois Service Company's business operations?
A. No.
MR. SIEVERS: Nothing further.
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Okay.
Mr. DeBruyne, you have some recross or no?
MR. DeBRUYNE: Yes.
RECROSS-EXAMINATTION
by Mr. DeBruyne

Q. In connection with those last few
questions that Mr. Sievers has asked you, I'm
going to give you a few more examples with respect
to these businesses and I want to give you one
where a business generates not just wood shavings,
but waste wood. Okay. So let's say waste
two-by-fours. Do you know what a two-by-four
is?

A. Uh-huh, vyes.

Q. And the waste two-by-fours are put
in a pile outside and the pile gets to be four-foot
high and five-foot long and they are random. They
are not stacked neatly. They are not painted.
They are not treated wood. They are just regular

two-by-fours placed on the ground. You know that
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every three weeks, this pile is taken by this person
to a landfill.

All right. Now, if you come upon
that site prior to this outside storage of these
two-by-fours, which is waste material being taken
to the landfill, would you cite them for improper
disposal of waste?

A. I could.

Q. Would you?

MR. SIEVERS: Objection, calls
for speculation.
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: She
can answer if she is able. Overruled.
You can ask her on redirect.
BY THE WITNESS:

A. I don't know 1if I would. I can't
really say with certainty what I would do in that
situation.

BY MR. DeBRUYNE:

Q. Are you saying then -- if you can't
say, does it depend upon how you feel that day or
what am I missing here? I'm trying to get whether
this is just your discretion, if you have the

discretion to decide whether or not this happens.
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A. There is some field discretion, yes.
Yes, there is field discretion.

Q. So there is -- to your knowledge,
there is nothing in the law or regulations telling
persons in Illinois a certain time period they have
after the production of, and just for the purposes
of the question, call it waste materials, a certain
time period after that production that they have to
take it to a landfill? You don't -- you're not
aware of any law or regulation with the time period
in it?

A. Well, the definition of open dumping

in disposal does not include time period, no.

Q. So that part is left within your
discretion?
A. I guess there is some -- a little

discretion in that.
Q. And that's what you are referring
to when you said you don't know what you would do?
A. Correct.
Q. What guidance then does a person have
if he can't look in a law book?
MR. SIEVERS: Objection, relevance.

We're getting far afield.
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HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: I agree
and it's been asked and answered. Sustained.

MR. DeBRUYNE: ©No further questions.
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Okay.

Mr. Sievers, any re-redirect?
MR. SIEVERS: Very briefly.

RE-REDTIRETCT EXAMINATTION

by Mr. Sievers

Q. Ms. Shehane, are you aware of
anything in the Environmental Protection Act or
in the regulations promulgated thereunder
authorizing open dumping for some period of time?

A. No.

Q. Are you aware of anything in the
Environmental Protection Act or under the
regulations promulgated thereunder authorizing
storage of solid waste upon the ground for any
period of time by some entity not permitted to
do so?

A. No.

MR. SIEVERS: Nothing further.
MR. DeBRUYNE: Nothing further.
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: You

may step down.
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(Witness excused.)
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Off
the record.
(Whereupon, after a short
break was had, the following
proceedings were held
accordingly.)
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: We
are back on the record. We have the
complainant's second witness up, if you
would just raise your hand and Lori Ann
will swear you 1in, please.
(Witness sworn.)
WHEREUPON :
PAUL MUNSON
called as an adverse witness herein, pursuant to
Section (4) Rule 611(c): 735 ILCS 5/2-1102 of the
I1llinois Rules of Evidence, having been first duly
sworn, deposeth and saith as follows:
CROSS-EXAMINATTION
by Mr. Sievers
Q. Mr. Munson, can you state your name
and spell it for the court reporter?

A. Paul Munson, P-A-U-1L, M-U-N-S-O-N.
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Q. You are employed as Northern Illinois
Service Company?
A. Correct.
Q. You work out of the Northern Illinois

Service Company office at 4781 Sandy Hollow Road in
Rockford, Illinois?

A. Yes.

Q. Northern Illinois Service Company
is an excavation and demolition site and utility
contractor, correct?

A. Correct.

Q. Northern Illinois Service Company
does heavy construction, road building, building
demolition, subdivision construction?

A. Correct.

Q. So Northern Illinois Service Company
does both construction and demolition?

A. Correct.

Q. Does construction demolition account
for most of Northern Illinois Service Company's
business, correct?

A. That would be correct.

Q. Approximately 20 percent of your

business is demolition, would that be right?
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A. It varies from year-to-year, but
that's a fair estimate.

Q. About 70 percent of it would be
excavating, building site work, road construction?

A. Again, it varies year-to-year, but
that's probably pretty close.

Q. Now, Northern Illinois Service Company

employs about 30 people?

A. Yes, correct.

Q. And your title is project manager and
estimator?

A. Yes.

Q. You would also be Northern's office

manager; is that right?

A. I don't have an official title, but
I consider myself an office manager.

Q. You have held that position for
15 years?

A. Yes. It's 16 years now.

Q. Okay. Your duties include finding
bid opportunities, preparing bids for projects
and handling the administrative like invoicing
change orders, project correspondence?

A. Yes.
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Q. You primarily have an office position;
isn't that right?

A. Yes.

Q. Now, Northern Illinois Service
Company's property at 4781 Sandy Hollow Road in
Rockford, Illinois, it's a minimum of about 20
or 30 acres in size; isn't that right?

A. I don't know the exact size, but
that sounds pretty close. It's very large.

Q. The building on the property is
approximately 80,000 square feet in size; is that
right?

A. I don't know for sure, but that
sounds reasonable.

Q. And Northern's property includes
concrete recycling, correct?

A. We do concrete recycling on the
premises, yes.

Q. The property also includes storage

of equipment and materials?

A. Correct.

Q Trucks and vehicles?

A. Correct.

Q Northern has about 40 vehicles, which

L.A. Court Reporters, L.L.C.
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are trucks?

A. That's probably pretty close, yes.

Q. And now there is a yard portion
of Northern's property that is outside; is that
right?

A. I would consider most of the property
to be the yard. I don't know what you are referring
to exactly.

Q. When an employee at Northern -- if
they were to rush into your office and say a fellow
employee just, you know, got injured in the yard,
what portion of the property would you understand

that to be?

A. That would be anything outside of the
building.
Q. Is there a portion of the property

which you store materials and equipment and
supplies?

A. Things are stored all over the
property at different locations.

Q. Okay. But the yard, you do
understand, to be outside of the building-?

A. Yes, outside.

Q. Do you recall seeing Inspector

L.A. Court Reporters, L.L.C.
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Shehane on March 14, 20127
A. Yes.
Q. She came into your office when she
came onto your property?
A. Yes.
Q. Your property being Northern Illinois

Service Company property-?
A. Yes.
Q. And she said to you that she would

like to do an inspection, correct?

A. Yes.

Q. You told her to go ahead and inspect?
A. Yes.

Q. You authorized her to conduct an

inspection of Northern Illinois Service Company that
day?

A. Yes.

Q. Now, after you spoke with her, she

then left the office?

A. Correct.

Q. You saw her go onto the property?

A. I saw her leave the office.

Q. You didn't accompany her on her
inspection?

L.A. Court Reporters, L.L.C.
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A. No.

Q. And Inspector Shehane later returned
to your office?

A. Yes.

Q. You did not observe her conducting the
inspection though?

A. That is correct.

Q. Inspector Shehane said there is a pile
of debris in the yard?

A. I recall her saying something to that
affect, yes.

Q. And you responded, I don't know why
it's there because I told the guys don't dump it
from demolition jobs?

A. That could have been what I said.

Q. You're not sure if that's what you
said?

A. I'm not sure exactly. It's been a
long time.

Q. Mr. Munson, you had your deposition

taken in this case, isn't that correct?

A. Yes.
Q. It was taken at Mr. DeBruyne's
offices?

L.A. Court Reporters, L.L.C.
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A. Yes.
Q. Mr. DeBruyne was present?
A. Yes.
Q. You were sworn in by a court reporter?
A. Yes.
Q. You were sworn to tell the truth?
A. Yes.
Q. The court reporter took down a

transcript of your testimony in that deposition?

A. Yes.

Q. You told the truth during that
deposition, correct?

A. To the best of my knowledge, yes.

Q. You had the opportunity to review
the transcript after the deposition?

A. Yes.

Q. And you signed a piece of paper
indicating the deposition was accurate?

A. Yes.

Q. Mr. Munson, I'm handing you a
document. Do you recognize that document to be
a transcript of your deposition -- your discovery

deposition taken in this matter?
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(Document tendered
to the witness.)
BY THE WITNESS:
A. That's what it says, yes.
BY MR. SIEVERS:
Q. And I'll call your attention to the

last page of that document. Does that include your
signature on it?
A. Yes.
Q. Do you have any reason to believe
this document is not your deposition transcript?
A. No.
Q. Okay. TI'll call your attention to
Page 24 of that transcript. Now, I'm going to read
Line 3. It says:
"QUESTION: Did you say anything
back to Inspector Shehane?"
"ANSWER: I said -- she said, 'in
regards to waste, the pile of debris?'
I said, 'T don't know why it's there
because I told the guys, don't dump it
from demolition jobs.'"
Did I read that correctly,

Mr. Munson?
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A. Yes.

Q. And so was that your testimony of
your deposition?

A. Yes.

Q. When you were referring to guys
in your testimony there during the course of your
deposition, you were referring to Northern Illinois
Service Company employees?

A. Yes.

Q. Now, Inspector Shehane told you after
the inspection, when she came into your office,

about some tires that had water in them, correct?

A. Yes.

Q. She told you they were not properly
covered?

A. That's correct.

Q. You subsequently took a look at the

tires in the yard; isn't that right?
A. Yes. After she left, I went out to
the yard to find the tires.
Q. And those tires would have come
from Northern Illinois Service Company's equipment?
A. As far as I know, yes.

Q. And those tires did, in fact, have
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water in them, correct?

A. Yes.

Q. Now, you told a Northern Illinois
Service Company employee in the yard to pick up,
shake up -- strike that.

You told a Northern Illinois
Service Company employee in the yard to pick up the
tires, to shake them out, to stack them and put a
cover on them; isn't that correct?

A. Yes.

Q. Now, Inspector Shehane also spoke
to you regarding a pile of debris of material
that was in the yard; isn't that right?

A. She mentioned there was a pile in

the yard, vyes.

Q. A pile of material, correct?
A. Yes.
Q. She told you that Northern Illinois

Service Company couldn't dump upon its ground; isn't
that right?

A. That's correct.

Q. I will show you what has been
previously marked as Exhibit E. Have you had a

chance to review that exhibit?
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(Document tendered
to the witness.)
BY THE WITNESS:

A. I have seen this before, vyes.
BY MR. SIEVERS:

Q. Northern Illinois Service Company
has a yard full of materials like this; isn't that
right?

A. That's correct.

Q. And by materials like this, I mean

the materials that are depicted in Exhibit E,

correct?
A. Yes.
Q. And in the past, such materials as

those depicted in Exhibit E, they could come from
Northern Illinois Service Company's yard or from
a worksite; isn't that right?
A. Yes.
MR. SIEVERS: Nothing further
for this witness.
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Thank
you, Mr. Sievers. Mr. DeBruyne?
REDIRETCT EXAMINATTON

by Mr. DeBruyne
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Q. Mr. Munson, in your job at Northern
Illinois Service Company, did you, on March 14,
2012, have any responsibility for any activities
of the company that occurred outside of your
office?

A. Not until I went out and asked the
guys to pick up the tires.

Q. Do you supervise any people in the
field?

A. No.

Q. Do you supervise any work that goes
on in the yard?

A. No.

Q. And you don't supervise any work
that goes on outside the Northern Illinois Service
Company site?

A. No.

Q. So is it correct that in your pattern
of work, you do not give instructions to people who
are working in the yard?

A. That's correct.

Q. Who is responsible as far as a
supervisor, for activities that occur outside of

the office?
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A. That would be Will Hoff, our general
superintendent.
Q. Have you ever had any responsibility

within your 16 years at Northern for anything other
than your office work?

A. Years ago, I had a little more
opportunity to visit the job sites and go out
in the field and interact more with the guys,

but not really as a supervisor.

Q. About how long ago was that?

A. It's probably been seven or eight
years.

Q. All right. And as of March 14, 2012,

your job basically was estimating jobs?

A. Yes. It was estimating and doing
administration that goes along with projects.

Q. All right. And how many people work

in the office?

A. Four or five depending on the time of
day.

Q. Who supervises those people?

A. I don't really have a direct
supervisor except for the owner. I'm kind

of seen as the senior employee in the office
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because I have been there the longest.

Q. All right.

A. But other than that, we don't
really have a supervisor.

Q. On March 14, 2012, were you aware
of what -- going to Exhibit E, Plaintiff's Exhibit
E, were you aware of those materials in a pile
prior to Ms. Shehane's visit?

A. No.

Q. And when Ms. Shehane came in to talk

to you, did she ask you to come outside and view

that pile?
A. Not that I remember.
Q. All right. So you don't have any

supervisory authority over any Northern Illinois
Service Company who may have deposited that
material? We are looking at Exhibit E.

A. No, I don't -- I don't direct the
work that's done in the field.

Q. When you said to her -- she said
something about the pile and you said I tell the
guys or I try to tell the guys not to dump
demolition debris, to what were you -- why did

you make that comment?
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MR. SIEVERS: Objection, vague.
I don't know who "she" is.
MR. DeBRUYNE: Ms. Shehane.

BY MR. DeBRUYNE:

Q. Ms. Shehane, why did you make that
comment?

A. She came in and said there was
a pile. So I assumed there was a pile out

there. I didn't look at it. I don't know what
it was. She had been in the previous year and

said that we had a pile that we had to clean it
up. So I guess I was just kind of saying, well,

I told the guys not to make the pile.

Q. Was it an off the cuff remark?

A. Yes. But --

Q. Go ahead.

A. Can I say this, this is not a pile

of demolition debris in this picture.

Q. She testified you have a yard full
of this. To what were you referring when you said
that?

A. I'm sorry. Said what?

Q. In response to Mr. Sievers looking at

this material in Exhibit E, you said you had a yard
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full of that. To what were you referring?

A. The items in this pile, which are
pallets and leftover materials from project sites
and from our materials that we have in the yard.
It looks like the standard stuff that we use.

Q. Okay. And when you say "pallets,"
what are the pallets used for?

A. When we order materials, water main
fittings or parts for the shop, some of it's large.
There are large things that come on pallets that
have to be unloaded with a forklift.

Q. All right. And is Mr. Hoff a
person more knowledgeable than you as to what
would constitute or what makes up this pile
here?

A. Perhaps.

Q. Do you see anything in this pile,
which could emit anything noxious or harmful
into the air or into the water?

MR. SIEVERS: Objection,
foundation. There is no testimony
that he has any idea or has any
expertise in knowing whether or not

something might emit something.
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HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: And

Mr. DeBruyne?

MR. DeBRUYNE: He testified
that this is -- he has a yard full of
these materials. He has testified he
knows what these materials are. So I
think he can testify as to whether
they could emit something into the air
or into the water.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Well,
you know, it's a pretty iffy, but I will
overrule the objection and I would ask
the Board to weigh it accordingly. So
you may answer it, Mr. Munson.

BY THE WITNESS:

A. I don't think anything can be emitted
from this pile. 1It's like hard materials. I don't
see any liquids or anything like that.

BY MR. DeBRUYNE:

Q. Okay.

A. Again, I'm just looking at a picture.

MR. DeBRUYNE: I have no
further questions.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Thank
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you. Mr. Sievers?

RECROSS-EXAMINATTION
by Mr. Sievers

Q. Mr. Munson, on cross, Mr. DeBruyne
asked you about the pile of materials depicted in
Exhibit E. You said that it was not a pile of
demolition debris. Why do you say that?

A. I have seen demolition debris because
I have been to the demolition sites and it's usually
plaster and splintered wood, brick, carpet, drywall,
wire. It's really dusty material this doesn't look
like that at all.

Q. Tell me what the materials are that
you see in Exhibit E?

A. I see wood pallets, boards, concrete
bricks, it looks like a piece of pipe, a piece of
sewer pipe, and it looks like an orange traffic
cone. I see some plastic sheathing.

MR. SIEVERS: Nothing further.
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Thank
you. Mr. DeBruyne?

MR. DeBRUYNE: ©Nothing further.
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HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Thank

you, Mr. Munson. You may step down.

THE WITNESS: Thanks. Do I have
to leave the room again?

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Yes.

MR. SIEVERS: Yes.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Just
to keep the record clean.

(Witness excused.)

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: All
right. Do you want to call your next
witness then, Mr. Sievers?

MR. SIEVERS: Thank you. Yes.
We will call William Hoff sitting over
there.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Okay.
Mr. Hoff, come over here, please, and
Lori Ann will swear you in.

MR. HOFF: Yep.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Just
raise your right hand and Lori Ann will
swear you in.

MR. HOFF: Okay.

(Witness sworn.)
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HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Okay.

You may proceed.
MR. SIEVERS: Thank you very

much.

WHEREUPON :
WIULULTIAM HOFF
called as an adverse witness herein, pursuant to
Section (4) Rule 611(c): 735 ILCS 5/2-1102 of the
I1llinois Rules of Evidence, having been first duly
sworn, deposeth and saith as follows:
CROSS-EXAMINATTION
by Mr. Sievers

Q. Mr. Hoff, would you state your name
and spell it for the court reporter?

A. William Hoff, H-O-F-F.

Q. You are employed at Northern Illinois
Service Company?

A. Yes.

Q. You are the superintendent at the
Northern Illinois Service Company?

A. Yes.

Q. You have been the superintendent

for eight years?
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A. Approximately nine years now, Vyes.
Q. Do you have a bachelor's degree in
civil engineering from Purdue University?
A. I do.
Q. Your duties include general management

of field operations, scheduling, field engineering;
things of that nature?

A. That's correct.

Q. Now, the previous witness, Paul
Munson, he runs Northern Illinois Service Company's

office, correct?

A. Correct.

Q. You run the field operations?

A. That's correct.

Q. He is the inside guy gathering up

business and you are the outside guy executing

the business?

A. That 1s correct.
Q. You supervise 25 to 30 people?
A. Twenty-five core field employees

and as many as 30 in the summer when times are
busy.
Q. You supervise the vast majority

of Northern Illinois Service Company's employees,
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correct?

A. That 1s correct.

Q. And Northern Illinois Service
Company's business includes excavation and
demolition?

A. That 1s correct.

Q. Demolition is a large part?

A. It varies from year-to-year. It
can be a large part. Most times, it is the lesser
part of our business.

Q. Do you recall telling me during the

course of your deposition that demolition accounted
for between 25 and 50 percent of your operations at

Northern Illinois Service Company?

A. Yes, I do.

Q. Would that be an accurate range?
A. Yes.

Q. Now, Northern Illinois Service

Company uses the 30 or more vehicles in its

operations?

A. Correct.

Q. Those range from pickup trucks to
semis?

A. SUVs to very heavy semis, yes, that's
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correct.

Q. And all of Northern Illinois Service
Company's vehicles use tires, correct?

A. Yes.

Q. You have a shop -- strike that.

Northern Illinois Service Company

has had a shop on its Sandy Hollow premises to
maintain its vehicles?

A. Yes, that's correct.

Q. All of Northern Illinois Service
Company's vehicles are maintained at that shop?

A. The vast majority. Some are serviced
off-site occasionally if our shop is too busy.

Q. Now, I'm going to call your attention
to Inspector Shehane's inspection on March 14, 2012.
You were on-site at Northern Illinois Service

Company's Sandy Hollow's property on that date,

correct?
A. Multiple times, yes.
Q. You were not present with her when

she conducted her inspection though?
A. That's correct.
Q. In other words, you didn't accompany

her?
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A. Correct.

Q. You did observe her on the site that
day though?

A. I believe so.

Q. After she conducted her inspection,
you spoke to Paul Munson?

A. Uh-huh, yes.

Q. You two agreed to take some action in
light of her inspection?

A. Correct.

Q. You agreed to clean up some broken
pallets and pipe in the yard and clean up some
loose tires that were on the site?

A. Correct.

Q. There was packaging materials on the
Northern Illinois Service Company's yard from
Northern Illinois Service Company's shop?

A. Yes, correct.

Q. And there is also packaging material

brought back from job sites?

A. Could have been, yes. More than
likely, vyes.

Q. Do you recall telling me in your

deposition that there was, in fact, packaging
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material brought back from job sites?

A. Yes.

Q. Would that be accurate then?

A. Yes.

Q. Now, there are also some pipe that

was brought back on job sites that was on the
Northern Illinois Service Company's site that day
on March 14, 2012, correct?

A. Correct.

Q. And the packaging material and pipe
subsequently were hauled to a landfill?

A. Correct.

Q. And there were tires that were on the
site on March 14, 20127

A. Correct.

Q. Those tires were subsequently taken
to a tire disposal facility?

A. I don't know that all of them were,
but yes, we've disposed of tires and I'm sure those
tires since then.

Q. On March 14, 2012, you observed
pallets and pipe materials that were thrown in
a pile basically just piled up in the yard at

Northern Illinois Service Company, correct?
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A. Yes, correct.

Q. That pile included large packaging
material?

A. Yes.

Q. It included scraps of pipe and silt
fence?

A. Yes.

Q. All of those materials were from
projects of Northern Illinois Service Company?

A. No.

Q. Okay.

A. Some of them came from our shop as
well.

Q. And you observed the tires at issue

in this action after the March 24, 2012, inspection?

A. I observed them after, yes.

Q. And you observed this stack of tires
from demolition sites?

A. Yes.

Q. These were tires that had been
brought back to the yard and then they were later
disposed of?

A. Correct.

Q. Some of the tires that were on-site
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at Northern Illinois Service Company on March 14,
2012, were in a condition where they could not be

used again?

A. Correct.

Q. Some tires were worn-?

A. Yes.

Q. None of them were mounted on a
vehicle?

A. I mean, there were tires mounted on

vehicles on March 14th, but there were also loose
tires.
Q. I now realize the foolishness of my

question after it came out of my mouth. I apologize

for that.

A. I didn't know where you were going
with it.

Q. There were tires that were not

mounted on a vehicle that were about the yard

at Northern Illinois Service Company on March 14,
2012?

That's correct.

And those tires were not on rims?

Correct.

o = 0 =

Now, I'm going to hand you what has
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previously been marked as Illinois EPA Exhibit E.
Take a moment to review that.
(Document tendered
to the witness.)
BY THE WITNESS:
A. Okay.

BY MR. SIEVERS:

Q. Do you recognize that exhibit?

A. I do.

Q. What is that exhibit?

A. It's a picture of a pile of pallets,

lumber, silt fence, pipe, Visqueen, a traffic cone,
form boards.

Q. What is Visqueen?

A. It's a plastic sheeting that you place
over concrete in order to slow the curing process,
among other uses.

Q. What use does Northern Illinois
Service Company have for that?

A. Placing it over concrete to slow the

curing process.

Q. Is it used for any other purpose?
A. Not that I know of.
Q. Now, Exhibit E, that shows material

L.A. Court Reporters, L.L.C.
312-419-9292




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

Electronic Filing - Received, Clerk's Office : 07/30/2014
July 24, 2014

Page 124

as you recall it being at the yard at Northern
Illinois Service Company on March 14, 2012; is
that correct?

A. That's correct.

Q. And the origin of the material
depicted on Exhibit E is primarily Northern
Illinois Service Company shop and job sites?

A. The origin 1s primarily the shop
and the yard and job sites. I see form boards
and Visqueen from a concrete pour that we had
poured at our yard just prior to this date.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: If
I might interject here, it's kind of like
a Find Waldo picture, but a couple of
people have testified they see a traffic
cone. I don't see one.

THE WITNESS: 1It's right here.
It's just the base of it.

BY MR. SIEVERS:

Q. Mr. Hoff, could you circle the
traffic cone that you observed in Exhibit E?

A. (Witness complied.)

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: I

see that. 1In any event, I just wanted
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to help the Board members along to see
if that was, in fact, a traffic cone.
I have never seen one like that.
You may proceed, please.
BY MR. SIEVERS:

Q. Does Northern Illinois Service
Company have a shop for its vehicles and for its
heavy equipment?

A. Yes.

Q. And the shop is on the Sandy Hollow
site?

A. Yes, it is.

Q. And some of the material depicted
in Exhibit E, that came from your shop, the
Northern Illinois Service Company shop?

A. Yes.

Q. Some came from your commercial
excavation and underground worksites?

A. Yes. I see a piece of pipe that I'm

sure came from a worksite.

Q. Now, the materials in Exhibit E
include packaging materials, PVC pipe, silt fence,
and wood materials®?

A. Form mat- -- yes, concrete forms,
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concrete brick that forms our set on and used in
the construction of storm sewers, things of that
nature.

Q. And these materials are the types
of materials that you get off Northern Illinois
Service Company underground sites?
Some of the materials are, yes.
A pipe came from an underground site?
I'm sure it did.

A silt fence came from a project site?

> 10 r 10 ¥

It also could have come from our shop.
We had silt fence up along Highway 20 as we had been
doing some earthwork. It could have come from there
or a project site. I can't attest exactly where it
came from.

Q. Tell me about the use on your property
of that silt fence.

A. Along our southern property line, we
had been -- prior to this date, we had been doing
some grading and we placed a silt fence along our
property line to control any erosion that we would
have had.

Q. So the silt fence might have come

from a project site, but it might have also come
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from that project on Northern Illinois Service
Company's own property?

A. Correct. I don't know where it came
from.

Q. It would have come from one of those
two sources?

A. Yes.

Q. Materials in Exhibit A (sic.) were
set out of the back of the truck and into a pile
so that Northern Illinois Service Company could
dispose of them properly?

You said Exhibit A?
I'm sorry. Exhibit E.

Okay.

o = 0

Let me phrase it again.

The materials that are depicted
in Exhibit E, they were set out in the back of a
truck and into a pile so that Northern Illinois
Service Company could dispose of them properly-?

A. Correct.
MR. SIEVERS: I have nothing

further of this witness at this time.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Thank

you. And I do stand corrected. TIt's an
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upside down traffic cone.
Anyway, Mr. DeBruyne?
MR. DeBRUYNE: Yes. Mr. Halloran,
I have a rather lengthy direct examination
of this witness and I think I'd like to take
him on direct examination rather than be
limited to what we have on cross.
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Okay.
So no questions of this witness.
Mr. Sievers, do you rest
your case in chief?
MR. SIEVERS: I believe we have
all exhibits A through E into evidence.
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: That's
correct.
MR. SIEVERS: If that's the case,
I believe the complainant does rest its
case.
(Complainant Rests.)
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Thank
you.
Mr. DeBruyne, your witness
and Mr. Hoff, you are still under oath.

Thank you.
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MR. HOFF: Yes, sir.

(Witness remains sworn.)

WHEREUPON :
WIULULTIAM HOFF

called as a witness herein, having been first duly
sworn, deposeth and saith as follows:

DIRECT EXAIMINATTION

by Mr. DeBruyne

Q. Mr. Hoff, in addition to your degree
in civil engineering from Purdue, I understand you
are also a licensed engineering intern?

A. That's correct.

Q. Okay. Now, how large is this site at

4781 Sandy Hollow Road?

A. Plus or minus 35 acres.

Q. Okay. And who owns that site?

A. Northern Illinois Service Company owns
the entire site. The owner of the business is Wayne
Klinger.

Q. Now, you have a recycling operation at
that site?

A. We do.
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Q. And how long have you had that
recycling operation?
A. Since approximately 2007.
Q. All right. And what materials come

in to be recycled and what is produced as a result
of the recycling?

A. Predominantly, concrete that comes
in to be recycled. We also accept asphalt for
recycling, brick, block and masonry materials for
recycling. They are all commingled with rebar and
seal reinforcement typically.

Q. All right. And once they are

recycled, what is produced as a result of the

recycling?

A. We produced IDOT graded materials,
a CA6 material and a CI2 material. It's road base
essentially.

Q. When the material comes in prior to

its recycling, is it stored on the premises?

A. It 1is.

Q. Where is it stored?

A. Immediately adjacent to the crusher.
Q. All right. And are there -- how large

are the piles of materials that can be there? Just
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give me an average, let's say.

A. It varies. Times we have a small
pile if we are done crushing it, we can have up
to 10,000 or 15,000 tons of material sitting
there waiting to be recycled.

Q. Okay. And when this material comes
in, does it ever come in on pallets?

A. Not the material to be recycled.

Q. All right. Are there any pallets
connected in any way with the recycling operation?

A. Yes. There are many -- breakdowns
are frequent in the recycling operation and we have
parts delivered sometimes weekly —-- sometimes daily,
but pretty much weekly. Almost everything that

comes in for the recycling plant comes in on those

pallets.
Q. Is Northern a union contractor?
A. Yes.
Q. When the work starts at the beginning

of the day, do the union employees meet at this 4781
Sandy Hollow Road?

A. Every Monday. They all do for a
safety and company meeting every Monday morning.

By and large, most every other weekday, most
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employees come directly to the job site every
morning.

Q. Okay. So when they drive to the
job site, do they drive in Northern Illinois
vehicles?

A. Most employees do, yes.

Q. And some of those vehicles are pickup
trucks?

A. Correct.

Q. All right. Now, you store materials
at 4781 Sandy Hollow Road site, correct?

A. That's correct.

Q. And what kind of materials are stored
outside?

A. Stored outside are concrete storm

sewer pipe, PVC pipe for water main sanitary sewers,
concrete storm structures, ductile iron water main
fittings, valves, aggregate material for road base,
brick and block that is used in the construction

of storm and sanitary sewers, lumber that's used for
concrete form boards, rebar reinforcement wire mesh,
equipment and all of our equipment and trailers and
attachments.

Q. All right.
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A. Among other things.
Q. Okay. When there is a need for a tire
replacement on one of your vehicles, where does that

take place?

A. Where does it take place?
Q. Yes.
A. Typically, it takes place at our shop.

Q. I want to show you what has been
marked as EPA Exhibits B and C and ask you if you
have seen those photographs before.

(Documents tendered
to the witness.)

BY THE WITNESS:

A.

I have.

BY MR. DeBRUYNE:

Q.

And were they exhibited to you in

your deposition?

A.

0.

I believe so.

And do you recognize those from --

do you recognize those as tires that were present

on the day of Ms. Shehane's inspection on March 14,

2012?

I do.

Okay. Does Northern Illinois Service
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Company make use of those tires?
A. We do. These are loader tires. They
are spare tires for -- we own and operate six or
seven wheel loaders. These are spare tires until
we have a new set of tires generated. By that, I

mean, for example, when a loader wears out its
tires, we will keep one or two as spares. So
that -- in the course of time before a loader
needs new tires, if one goes flat, we have a spare
that's not a brand new one to put on it.
So these are kept as spares.

They are also kept for light pole bases and
electrical power pole bases for our quarries.
We pour concrete and set a pole inside of them.

Q. So you pour concrete inside the

rim of the tire?

A. Yes.

Q. And then you place a pole that stands
vertically?

A. The pole is placed prior to the

concrete and the concrete sets in the base.
Q. And then you set lights on top for
some power and --

A. Correct.
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Q. -- that is on top of it?
A. Correct.
Q. Do you make any use of those tires

in demolition activities?

A. We do.
Q. And what use do you make of them?
A. Well, there are two uses in

demolition. We use tires attached to a wrecking
ball. We have different sizes of wrecking balls,
which are hardened steel balls that we demolish
buildings with and they are used to attach to the
excavator and then to the ball. They are used for
shock absorption.

Q. Okay.

A. We also —-- sometimes if we are
tearing down, let's just say, a three-story
building adjacent to a single story or two-story
building, we will place tires and plywood on
the roof of the shorter building as shock
absorption i1f we are demolishing a brick wall
that can lay over.

We will place tires and plywood
on top of a roof for shock absorption, but those

are primary uses in demolition.
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Q. That's the kind of tires you use
for all of these activities; is that correct?

A. These would be -- the bigger tires
you would use for shock absorption. You wouldn't
use this type for on top of the roof. You would
use a smaller tire.

Q. All right. And I want to show you
what has been marked as EPA Exhibit D. Can you
explain what that photograph indicates?

(Document tendered
to the witness.)
BY THE WITNESS:

A. Sure. These are semi-tractor tires
that are attached to a wrecking ball like I was
just speaking about. They are used for shock
absorption. When swinging a 10,000-pound ball
with an excavator, it tends to pull it and use
the tires to stretch throughout the course of
demolition.

BY MR. DeBRUYNE:

Q. If these tires weren't used in
this fashion for stands for power and light,
these shock absorbers or as replacement tires,

will you have to buy some commercial product
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to do the activities required of Northern
Illinois Service Company work to take their
place?

A. Quite honestly, I don't know of
any other replacement. At least for the shock
absorption, I don't know of any other commercially
viable product as far as wrecking balls go. It's
kind of industry standard. Everybody uses tires for
shock absorption.

As far as light pole bases, I've
never really seen anything other than tires filled
with concrete filled for those type of bases in a
quarry.

Q. Okay.

A. I don't know of any other commercially
viable options.

Q. Now, do you have pieces of equipment
located in the yard at Northern?

A. Yes.

Q. Okay. And are those pieces of
equipment capable of gathering snow and water if
it rains?

A. Yes.

Q. What kind of equipment do you have
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that would gather snow or water?
A. Semitrailers. We have numerous
semitrailers that sit outside in our yard with
the beds that are essentially water tight and
would gather snow and water.
Q. Okay. I want to show you Exhibit E

again. It's Illinois EPA Exhibit E.
Now, you testified, as part of

Mr. Sievers' examination as to the contents of that
pile. Did you see the pile on that day, March 14,
20127

A. I did.

Q. Okay. Can you estimate the
approximate square footage taken up by that
pile?

A. Approximately 20 feet by 30 feet
maybe.

Q. All right. And your entire site is
35 acres?

A. Correct.

Q. If I asked you to do the math as to
what percentage of your site was taken up by that
pile, could you tell me?

A. An extremely small percentage, maybe
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a thousandth or a two thousandth. I don't know.

Q. Now, when you testified as to where
this material came from, you said, well, some of it
was pallets delivered to the office and other stuff
and Mr. Sievers talked about the sites.

A. Uh-huh.

Q. My question is, is the material in
this pile all the property at Northern Illinois
Service Company?

A. Yes.

Q. All right. So when I say what it is
not is debris of any kind resulting or generated by
your construction or demolition activities off the
site?

MR. SIEVERS: Objection. His
testimony has been all together different
previously. I mean, here, it's directly
opposite what you already elicited him to
testify to.

MR. DeBRUYNE: No. I'm just -- I
think he's clarifying what he is saying.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Yes.

I agree. Overruled. You may answer.
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BY THE WITNESS:

A. It's not demolition debris. I mean,
it's not like we tore a building down and it's in
this pile. The things from sites are, you know, a
pallet that may have gotten delivered from a site
for an excavating job, but it's not demolition
debris.

BY MR. DeBRUYNE:
Q. Okay. So let's take a look at the --
for example, there is --

MR. SIEVERS: I'm going to --
I move to strike his testimony. He
doesn't get to testify about what
construction or demolition debris
is anymore than my witnesses get to
characterize what a legal term of art
is. I don't know why he is --

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: I
believe I let Ms. Shehane testify as
to that.

MR. SIEVERS: Well, I think she

testified as to what the materials were

and not so much necessarily the actual

real term. I think Mr. DeBruyne pretty

140
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frequently objected to the use of any
legal term.
I take it you are

overruling me.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: And
Mr. DeBruyne?

MR. DeBRUYNE: I think what I
am asking him is the source of these
materials and what I'm trying to get to
is whether the materials are property
belonging to Northern Illinois or whether
they are shards or waste materials from
roads, buildings, et cetera, that Northern
is working on. That is what I think of
as construction or demolition debris.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Yes.
I mean, taken he in that context, I agree.

MR. DeBRUYNE: Okay.

MR. SIEVERS: And in that context,
I withdraw my objection actually.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: All
right. Thank you.

BY MR. DeBRUYNE:

Q. So if I can -- let's just be very
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general at first.

Northern goes out and does a
project. If it's a demolition project, they might
be taking down a building. Okay. And this building
may -- it may have in it wires and it may have
brick stonewall coverings, et cetera.

So when we look at this pile,
do you see anything in there that came from a

building that was demolished?

A. No.
Q. Okay. Now, when Northern Illinois
Service Company goes out and builds a road -- does

excavation or puts in underground piping, you put
in sewer pipe?

A. Uh-huh.

Q. Okay. So I take it that we have
machines that dig, we have concrete that's perhaps
broken up or it's broken up, we may run into things
on occasion.

So generally when we talk about
those things off-site, whether it's pavement, dirt,
underground piping that you run into, metal, is
there anything like that in this pile, this Exhibit

E?
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A. No.

Q. So now, let's go to what we see in
this pile. 1In connection with work done at this
site, do you see any material in this pile that
had to do with any work that was being conducted

in your yard-?

A. Yes.
Q. What is that?
A. I see concrete form boards from a

previous concrete pour a week or two before this.
Q. Those are sort of the rectangular

looking boards?

A. Yes, on the left primarily.

Q. And where were you pouring the
concrete?

A. Along the southern and eastern

portions of our site, around the concrete recycling
facility.

Q. And you were pouring it -- this is
a pile on March 14, 2012. Were you pouring it that
spring?

A. We were. It was a very mild winter
in 2012 and we were pouring early.

Q. All right. Okay. And what else do
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you see that -- from the work of the site?

A. Sure. I see two fence posts that I
know we cleared out an old fence line from our site.
I see those laying there. I see pallets that I
would imagine had wire mesh or rebar delivered on
them for a concrete pour. I see Visqueen that we
use to cover the concrete pour because it was still
getting down below freezing at night.

I see a box on the right side I
remember having dowel bars in, which are bars used
to join different parts of pavement. I see concrete
brick that, on the bottom of the pile, that is used
to set wire mesh on so that the mesh is in the
center of the concrete slab.

Q. So the concrete brick we see in the --
that's in the front of the pile that we are looking
at?

A. Yes. I see a couple of concrete
bricks.

Q. And those are related to the work that
was done on the site?

A. More than likely. We also use them in
the construction of storm sewers. We have multiple

pallets of brick on our site that's used on storm
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sewer Jjobs. It's also used in the construction of
concrete.

Q. Okay. And explain how that brick

is used in the construction of a storm sewer?

A. Sure. Some structures have unique
shapes and characteristics to where they can't be
precast and have to be built in the field. That
concrete brick, we have to lay -- we have to build

a manhole out of concrete brick using mortar and

this brick.
Q. All right. And so that material
there is -- just so I understand, that's not from

something that came from a building or something
underground you brought back? That's your own

equipment and/or supplies®?

A. Correct.
Q. All right. And now, I also see in
here what looks to be -- there is in the middle

of the pile, it looks like a long piece of pipe
and in the front of the pile to the left as you
are looking at it, there is a larger piece of pipe.
Do you see those?

A. Uh-huh, I do.

Q. What is that?
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A. Those are pieces of pipe that came
back to the site from a job site, I'm sure.
Typically, we store them in our yard on the west
side of our property, but if we accumulate too many
small pieces of pipe that we can't use, we discard
them because it's just not feasible to keep small
piece of pipe around. They are really not very
usable or if a piece of pipe becomes cracked or
damaged, we get rid of it and I'm sure that's --

I can see that's a short piece here. I don't know
what the -- the longer piece, I don't know. I
don't recall or know exactly what the deal is with
that.

Q. Okay. But the piping generally is
material that Northern Illinois Service Company buys
and then uses when it's constructing sewers or
something like that?

A. Correct.

Q. Okay. And then the material we see
here is parts of that that could not be used?

A. Correct.

Q. All right. Now, what was the -- what
was the zoning in March of 2012 of this area where

this pile was?
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MR. SIEVERS: Objection, relevance.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Okay.
Mr. DeBruyne?

MR. DeBRUYNE: I want to show that
we have the correct zoning for what we were
doing.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: I'11
allow a little latitude. Overruled.

BY MR. DeBRUYNE:

Q. You can answer.

A. General industrial zoning.

Q. Did you have a special use permit?
A. We did. We have a special use

permit to recycle concrete and the outdoor storage
of our materials.
Q. All right.
(Document marked as Respondent's
Exhibit No. 2 for identification,
7/24/14.)
BY MR. DeBRUYNE:
Q. Mr. Hoff, I want to show you what I
have marked as Respondent's Exhibit No. 2 and ask

you if you can identify what this is.
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(Document tendered
to the witness.)
BY THE WITNESS:
A. Sure. It's an aerial view of our shop

and yard.
BY MR. DeBRUYNE:

Q. All right. And if you have a pen,
I see that in that picture, there is some -- I
would call it red and green. I wonder if you

could draw with your pen the outline of Northern's

property?

A. I don't have a pen.

Q. I will grab one for you.

A. Thank you. The outline of Northern's
property?

Q. Yes.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: I'm
sorry, Mr. Hoff. Mr. DeBruyne, did you
mark these? I'm not sure what I'm looking
at again? 1Is this Respondent's Exhibit
No. 27

MR. DeBRUYNE: Yes, and this is
going to be the next one.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Thank
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you.
(Document marked as Respondent's
Exhibit No. 3 for identification,
7/24/14.)
MR. DeBRUYNE: This is Exhibit No. 2
and this one is Exhibit No. 3.
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: All
right. Thank you. I'm sorry, Mr. Hoff.
Go ahead.
BY THE WITNESS:
A. Should I mark the property as of
today?
BY MR. DeBRUYNE:
Q. No, as of the date of the inspection,

March 14, 2011.

A. Okay.
Q. All right. So now could you mark on
that drawing -- could you mark on that drawing the

approximate location of the pile that we see in
Exhibit E?

A. Sure. I believe it's here on the
concrete pad (indicating).

Q. All right.

A. It's this pad (indicating). It's hard
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to see through the...

Q. Okay. Now, I want to show you what
has been marked as Respondent's Exhibit No. 3 and
ask you if you can identify that?

(Document tendered
to the witness.)
BY THE WITNESS:

A. Yes. It's another aerial view of our
shop.

BY MR. DeBRUYNE:

Q. All right. Do both of these aerial
photos generally accurately describe the Northern

Illinois Service Company and its boundaries?

A. Exhibit No. 2 more accurately
describes the boundaries. The boundaries aren't
shown on Exhibit No. 3. However, I mean, I know
where the boundaries are. They are not shown on

this exhibit.

Q. Does Exhibit No. 3 accurately
describe the general neighborhood surrounding
for Northern Illinois Service Company?

A. Yes.

Q. Okay. How long have you worked at

Northern Illinois Service Company?
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A. Nine years.

Q. All right. And have you ever had
any complaints from any neighbors about your
storage of tires or materials such as we see in
Exhibit E at any time?

A. No, we have not.

MR. SIEVERS: Objection,
relevance.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: I'm
sorry. Repeat the question back, Lori
Ann, please.

(Whereupon, the requested
portion of the record was
read accordingly.)

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: You
know what, I'm going to overrule it. I
think that question was asked somewhere
on direct earlier. You may answer.

BY MR. DeBRUYNE:

Q. And can you describe the businesses
of the neighbor -- first of all, why don't you
circle the -- generally the Northern Illinois
Service Company premises on Exhibit No. 3.

A. Sure.
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(Witness complied.)
BY MR. DeBRUYNE:
Q. All right. So as we are looking both
at Exhibit No. 2 and Exhibit No. 3, there is a long
stove pipe on the left side, a vertical -- a

vertical stove pipe. Is that a private road?

A. This (indicating)?

Q. Yes.

A. Yes, correct.

Q. And that's --

A. This is our driveway.

Q. All right. And what is the neighbor

to your left do? What is that?
The neighbor to our left is Overnight.
And that's to the west?

Correct.

o = 0

If we are looking at this drawing,
the top of it is north and the bottom of it is
south and the right is east and the left is west;
is that correct?

A. That's correct.

Q. So to the left or west, we see a name,
Almond Drive. What does that neighbor do?

MR. SIEVERS: Objection, relevance.
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HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Yes.

Where are we going with this, Mr. DeBruyne?
MR. DeBRUYNE: I want to demonstrate
to the Board this 1s an industrial area.
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: You
have already established that through
zoning and any complaint. So I think
we can move on. Sustained. Thank you.
BY MR. DeBRUYNE:
Q. Let me ask you in Exhibit No. 3,
I see piles of material. It looks like stone

in this picture. What is that material®?

A. That's broken concrete prior to
recycling.
Q. Do you know the nearest residence

to your site?
A. I do.
Q. How far away is it?
MR. SIEVERS: Objection. Relevance.
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Yes,
sustained.
MR. DeBRUYNE: I would like to make
an offer of proof on that.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Where
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are we going with this, Mr. DeBruyne?

MR. DeBRUYNE: I just wanted to
show that they are in an industrial area,
no residents are around, et cetera.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: I've
already made my ruling.

MR. DeBRUYNE: Can I make an
offer of proof?

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Yes,
you may. Make it quickly, please.

BY MR. DeBRUYNE:

Q. All right. How far is the nearest
residence from your properties?

A. Approximately 2,500 feet.

MR. DeBRUYNE: I offer into
evidence Respondent's Exhibit 2 and
Respondent's Exhibit No. 3.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Okay.
Mr. Sievers?

MR. SIEVERS: I'm just going to
object on relevance grounds. They also
weren't previously --

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Well --

MR. SIEVERS: Just on relevance
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grounds.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Okay.
When were these taken, Mr. DeBruyne?

MR. DeBRUYNE: I would say, I
think, within the last three years. We
used them in the zoning -- we just had
a zoning hearing a month ago and they
were exhibits there. So in the last
couple of years.

I mean, it's not -- they
are not like ten years old. That's
generally what the thing looks like
right now.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Well,
I'm not -- are these taken post-March 12,
2012, subsequent to the inspection?

Because as you know, the
last hearing, I accepted something that
was subsequent to the inspection.

THE WITNESS: ©No. Absolutely
not. I know they are not.

BY MR. DeBRUYNE:
Q. So what tells you they were taken

before March 201272
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A. I know what concrete we had poured
prior to then and I know we had poured concrete
in March of 2012 and that's not in this. These
are probably 2010. At least the one that is --
that shows --

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Well,
you know what, I'm going to allow it in
for demonstrative purposes only. It may
aid the Board. Other than that, I don't
see a whole lot of relevance.
So the objection is
overruled. Respondent's Exhibit No. 2
and Respondent's Exhibit No. 3 are
allowed over objection.
(Respondent's Exhibit Nos. 2 and 3
were admitted into evidence.)
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: You
may proceed, Mr. DeBruyne.
BY MR. DeBRUYNE:

Q. Now, when Northern is doing a job,
whether demolition, excavation or other construction
off-site of its premises, does it generate debris
from those activities?

A. Yes.
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Q. And by debris, I mean the actual

breaking up of a building or concrete or soil
or boards or whatever.
A. Yes.
Q. All right. And does Northern have

a practice as to what it does with that material?

A. Yes.

Q. What is that practice?

A. Well, for instance, on a demolition
project, the -- all of the wood and commingling

of demolition debris goes to either a landfill or
recycling facility and all of the masonry materials,
the brick, the concrete, 95 percent of it, we bring
to our facility for recycling.

Q. Okay. All right.

A. On an earth work project, there are
multiple different things that happen to dirt,
asphalt, concrete. By and large, the concrete and
asphalt are recycled. Dirt can be hauled to another
site, to a CCDD site. It can be used back on the
site sometimes. It varies greatly.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Remind
me before we leave that I get the original

exhibits. I think we have done that in
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the past.

(Documents marked as Respondent's
Exhibit Nos. 4 and 5 for
identification, 7/24/14.)

BY MR. DeBRUYNE:

Q. I want to show you what's been marked
as Respondent's Exhibit No. 4. 1It's a group
exhibit. At the bottom, there's Bates Stamp Nos.
NISC 504 through NISC 539. Can you identify those
documents?

(Document tendered
to the witness.)
BY THE WITNESS:

A. Yes. They are invoices and dumping
tickets from Veolia Environmental Services Landfill
and I believe there are a few tickets from a
recycling facility as well.

BY MR. DeBRUYNE:

Q. And you don't keep the Northern part
of this -- in your job at Northern, you don't keep
these records, do you?

A. I help code where a ticket came
from, but I don't directly keep the records, no.

Q. Are your records -- are the records
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we see here kept in the regular course of business

at Northern?

A. Yes.

Q. And you rely on them for their
accuracy?

A. Yes.

Q. All right. Now, when you talk

about codes, what generally do the codes indicate?
A. The codes that I'm involved with
are either the project number or the facility
number for the facilities that we own. It's
either our shop or a quarry or a recycling plant.
Q. Okay. So let's look at the first
page of this exhibit. We have a -- can you tell
me where the codes are and what they mean?
A. Sure.
MR. SIEVERS: I'm going to
object to the relevance here. We are
looking at something -- a disposal
receipt or an invoice here from 2009.
This is an action concerning what material
was on-site in March of 2012.
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Okay.

Mr. DeBruyne?
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MR. DeBRUYNE: Yes. The definition
of disposal in the regulations talks about
whether material is consolidated or whether
there is a plan for its disposal elsewhere
and the key issue in the case is whether
this material was disposed of at Northern
or otherwise disposed of.

These documents are intended
to show that there was a plan of disposing
of material from the Northern site.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: What
about these invoice numbers from
November 15, 2012? That was -- that's
post-March 12, 2012, correct?

MR. DeBRUYNE: Right, but it
still shows a pattern and practice.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: That's
after the inspection, sir. As you know,
last time I allowed it in and the Board
kicked it out. That was in 2006 when we
were here last on the last violation.

So, you know, I will allow
it for demonstrative purposes only up until

you have -- I'm not going to allow —-- you're
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going to have to recreate this as far as
taking out the invoices after March 12, 2012.

I can't == I can't allow that
in. That wasn't part of the inspection.

MR. SIEVERS: And just for
clarification, we do object to the
relevance for the whole thing simply
because the receipt doesn't show one
way or the other whether the material
was present on this site in the
condition as alleged in the
administrative citation.
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Yes.

I'm allowing it in. Objection is overruled
for demonstrative purposes. You can argue
it in your post-hearing brief, but I don't
want to come back here again. This case 1is
supposed to be expedited. It's over two
years old. So it's not that I don't like
you guys, but I don't really want to come
back up here for this case.

Mr. DeBruyne, based on my
ruling, you will -- you know, I would ask

you to take off -- take out the invoices
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post-March 12, 2012. It looks like that

would include in Respondent's Exhibit
No. 5 the last five entries.
I guess what you could do,
or the least you could do, is if you are
offering as an offer of proof the invoices
subsequent to the inspection. You could
probably do that.
MR. DeBRUYNE: Why don't I -- can
we go off the record for a second?
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Let's
go off the record.
(Whereupon, a discussion
was had off the record.)
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: We
are back on the record.
BY MR. DeBRUYNE:
Q. Mr. Hoff, Respondent's Exhibit No. 4,
these are the kind of documents kept in the ordinary

course of business at Northern Illinois Service

Company?
A. That's correct.
Q. Okay. Now, looking at the first

page here marked NISC 503, I see in like a pen
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writing there is a number 2008 and then it looks
like an 093.

A. Sure. That's the 93rd job that
we had in 2008. 2008 is the year of the job
number and then it starts at 001. So Harman
Park was a demolition project and that's -- it
was 93rd job of the year.

Q. Okay. So does that number -- do
numbers other than 990 indicate debris from
demolition or construction jobs other than the
stuff that is generated at the yard itself?

MR. SIEVERS: Objection,
leading.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: All
right. Yes. Could you rephrase that,
Mr. DeBruyne?

MR. DeBRUYNE: Yes.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Thank
you.

BY MR. DeBRUYNE:

Q. When we have codes other than --
well, first of all, tell me about a code 998. What
does the Code 998 mean?

A. Well, 998 is a -- anything ending --
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any number ending in 998 indicates our concrete
recycling plant. That's how we code all of our

time and resources that go to the concrete recycling
plant as 998.

Q. Okay. So I think you submitted in
an affidavit where you referenced 990, but 998
indicates your yard, but it's the recycling plant;
is that correct?

MR. SIEVERS: Objection,
leading.
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Well,
overruled. He can answer 1f he 1s able.
BY THE WITNESS:

A. Well, 998 is our recycling plant.
Specifically, 990 is our general yard.

BY MR. DeBRUYNE:

Q. All right. So any number other than
in this coding indicating material that comes from
a site other than the Northern Illinois yard; is
that correct?

A. Correct.

Q. All right. And I want to show you
what has been marked as Respondent's Exhibit No. 5.

Can you identify what that document is?
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(Document tendered
to the witness.)
BY THE WITNESS:

A. Yes. It's a summary of dumping
related to our yard and concrete recycling plant.
BY MR. DeBRUYNE:

Q. And is this a recapitulation of
what we would see in Codes 990 and 998 from
Respondent's Exhibit No. 4°?

MR. SIEVERS: Objection,
leading.
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Well,
overruled. You may answer.
BY THE WITNESS:
A. Yes.
BY MR. DeBRUYNE:
Q. When does Northern Illinois Service

Company take materials such as pictured in IEPA

Exhibit E? Does it take those materials to a

landfill?

A. Yes.

Q. And does it do so as a regular
pattern?

A. Yes.
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Q. And what vehicle does it use to take

the materials to a landfill®?

A. We have what we call a wrecking
trailer, which are long trailers with high sides
that are meant to haul light material such as wood
and demolition debris. We have seven of them.

We use them to transport demolition debris from
Jjob sites -- demolition job sites to landfill.
That's what we use to haul material such as that
pictured in Exhibit E.

Q. Now, was the material pictured in
Exhibit E taken to a landfill?

A. Yes.

Q. Now, you mentioned that some of the
materials in Exhibit E may have come from one of
your worksites. Can you tell me how the material,
let's say, in Exhibit E would have been transported
from a worksite to the location shown in Exhibit E?

A. Sure. For example, I mean, I don't
know the exact origin of every pallet and piece in
this, but, for example, say, the pallet on top
came from a worksite. It probably had water main
fittings delivered on it or sewer fittings.

The fittings that were used
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were placed in, you know, in the ground as part
of what we're building. The pallet remains on
the job site. Typically, our foreman that drives

trucks would put the pallet in his truck and when
he is in the shop the next morning, he'd put it
in the stock in the yard. That would be where
something like that came from.

Q. All right. And are there times when
Northern's workday off premises end after landfills

are closed?

A. Sure. Most days, actually. I
mean, we —--we have a very limited construction
season with good weather. We typically work

ten to 12 hours a day. So usually our crews
don't get done until 6:00 or 7:00 at night and
we work a lot of Saturdays. So, yes, the time
of day that the crew is done, landfills are not
open.

Q. So what happens to the materials
then such as this after the landfills are closed?
What does Northern do with them?

A. Well, if it's something like this,
like packaging materials, we collect it in a pile

at our shop and then when the pile is large enough
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to justify a load, it's removed to a landfill.

Q. How -- so are the materials here
that I'm looking at Exhibit E, how do they get
deposited? Are they deposited by machinery or
hand?

A. Probably everything in that pile
was by hand.

Q. All right. And when it's -- how
large is the truck that Northern uses to transport
the material to the landfill?

A. It's a large 30-foot long trailer
and heavy semi-tractor.

Q. Do you know how many tons of
material can fit in that trailer or that truck?

A. It depends on the density of
the material, but approximately 20 tons 1is
very typical of the amount that can be hauled
up to 20 tons.

Q. All right. Do you see anything
in Exhibit E that could be blown or otherwise
carried onto somebody else's property by the
natural elements, wind, water, et cetera®?

A. No, not really.

MR. DeBRUYNE: Okay. At
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this time I would like to offer into
evidence Respondent's Exhibit Nos.
4 and 5.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN. Okay.
Mr. Sievers?

MR. SIEVERS: I would like
to renew my objection to Respondent's
Exhibit No. 4 on relevancy grounds
and then as for Respondent's Exhibit
No. 5, I object. This is a document
that I don't believe has previously
been disclosed in the course of
discovery.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: And
Mr. DeBruyne?

MR. DeBRUYNE: Respondent's
Exhibit No. 5 is a -- Jjust a recapitulation,
which I put together in the last couple
days of materials contained in Exhibit
No. 4. It's just extract from that.

As far as relevance goes,

an issue in this case as to whether
material is disposed of or open dumped

at Northern Illinois Service Company or
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another site and these exhibits are
directly relevant to that issue.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Okay.
what I'm going to do is unless Mr. Sievers
has anything further.

MR. SIEVERS: No.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: What
I'm going to do, as I stated earlier, I'm
going to allow Mr. DeBruyne, Northern's
Exhibit No. 4 to the extent that it will
show Northern's alleged modis operandi,
but only prior to the March 12, 2012,
inspection.

There 1s attached to
Respondent's Exhibit No. 4 invoices
dated November 15, 2012 and beyond.
Those I will take as an offer of proof.
As far as Respondent's
Exhibit No. 5, based on Mr. DeBruyne's
argument that it's basically a summary
of Respondent's Exhibit No. 4, I will
also allow that, but I will not allow,
I believe, the last five entries starting

with March 16, 2012, all the way to
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November 7, 2012. I will take those
dates as an offer of proof.

MR. SIEVERS: And that's as
to resummons Exhibit 57

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Yes.
I just addressed that. Respondent's
Exhibit No. 5 is basically a summary
of Respondent's Exhibit 4, correct?

And I'm talking that as well up until
March 16, 2012, and I will take those
as an offer of proof. It goes from
March 16, 2012, to November 7, 2012.

MR. SIEVERS: Is it being
admitted just as demonstrative exhibit
or as an substantive of proof then?

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Well,

it's more of a demonstrative exhibit.
It will aid the trier of fact in its
decision, but, again, as Mr. DeBruyne
said, he is trying to show, you know,
Northern's alleged routine in this matter.
Again, that's my ruling.

MR. SIEVERS: Thank you.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Thank

L.A. Court Reporters, L.L.C.
312-419-9292




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

Electronic Filing - Received, Clerk's Office : 07/30/2014
July 24, 2014

Page 172

you.
(Respondent's Exhibit Nos. 4 and 5
were admitted into evidence.)

BY MR. DeBRUYNE:

Q. Mr. Hoff, directing your attention
to Exhibit E, Ms. Shehane has circled on the left
there what she identified as soil. Do you know
what that is on the left that she has circled?

A. I can't say for sure. It could be
soil. It could be erosion control blanket. It
could be mulch. I don't know.

Q. If it's soil, where would it have come
up?

A. More than likely, scraped up from our
site somewhere.

Q. Okay. You didn't have any

conversations with Ms. Shehane on the day of the

inspection?
A. That's correct.
MR. DeBRUYNE: I have no further
questions.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Thank
you, Mr. DeBruyne.

Mr. Sievers?
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MR. SIEVERS: Thank you.

CROSS-EXAMINATTION
by Mr. Sievers

Q. I would bring your attention back
to Exhibit B and Exhibit C, Illinois EPA Exhibits
B and C. Now, you testified concerning the idea
of putting -- filling in with concrete, putting
in a pole and then using them for a light post or
an electrical fixture; is that correct?

A. That's correct.

Q. On March 14, 2012, there was nothing
immediately around the tires depicted in Exhibits B
and C indicating that those tires were going to be
filled with concrete or cement in the near future;
is that correct?

A. That's correct.

Q. Nothing indicating that a pole or
electrical light fixture would be attached to these
tires?

A. There was nothing immediately around
those tires, no.

MR. SIEVERS: I have nothing
further.

MR. DeBRUYNE: I have nothing
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further.
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Thank
you. You may step down, Mr. Hoff. Thanks.
(Witness excused.)
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: We
can go off the record.
(whereupon, a discussion
was had off the record.)
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Okay.
Mr. DeBruyne?
MR. DeBRUYNE: I have
completed my case.
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Okay.
Mr. DeBruyne and Northern has completed
their case.
(Respondent rests.)
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: All
right. Mr. Sievers any rebuttal?
MR. SIEVERS: No rebuttal, your
Honor.
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Okay.
And off the record, we discussed that
both parties, I think, are going to

reserve their closing for the post-hearing
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briefs.

Also, we decided on a
post-hearing briefing schedule.
Complainant's brief is due September 12,
2014. Northern's brief is due October 13,
2014. Any reply will be due October 27,
2014. Public comment will be due
September 8, 2014.

Any further things we need
to discuss other than I will need the
original exhibits?

THE COURT REPORTER: I have them
all gathered for you. Everything is in
order. Here is IEPA A thorough E and
Respondent's 1 through 5.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Okay.
Perfect. 1Is there anything else?

MR. DeBRUYNE: I'd just like to
make sure I have a complete set of the
exhibits. Can we do that off the record?

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Sure.
We can do that off the record.

MR. DeBRUYNE: Do copies of the

exhibits come with the transcript?
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HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Well,

wait a minute. Okay. I'm just going to
wrap this up.

This hearing is done. Thank
you and Godspeed.

THE COURT REPORTER: Are you
ordering a copy of the transcript?

MR. DeBRUYNE: Yes. Or at least
can you let me know what the cost would
be?

THE COURT REPORTER: Yes.

MR. SIEVERS: Can I get an TXT
file of the transcript or find out what
the cost 1s?

MR. DeBRUYNE: Can you let me
know what a copy -- well, I have your card
here. I will call. I will probably want
that. I will let you know.

THE COURT REPORTER: Thank you.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Okay.
Thank you all very much.

(Whereupon, no further proceedings
were had in the above-entitled

cause.)
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STATE OF ILLINOIS )

COUNTY OF C O O K )

I, LORI ANN ASAUSKAS, CSR, RPR,
do hereby state that I am a court reporter doing
business in the City of Chicago, County of Cook,
and State of Illinois; that I reported by means
of machine shorthand the proceedings held in the
foregoing cause, and that the foregoing is a true
and correct transcript of my shorthand notes so

taken as aforesaid.

=t

Notary Public, Cook County, Illinois

&ﬂa@iga%wﬂw :

Lori Ann Asauskas, CSR, RPR.

SUBSCRIBED AND SWORN TO
before me this day
of , A.D., 2014.

Notary Public
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ILLINOIS ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION AGENCY
Tire Storage Site Inspection Checklist

Cour}ry: Winnebago . LPC#: 2010301120 Region: 1 - Rockford

City/Facility Name: Rockford/Northern linois Service Company

Facility Location: 4781 Sandy Hollow Road  Rockford, [L 61109 Telephone: 815-874-4422
) batc: 01/05/2010 Time: From 12:30 To 12:45p  Previous Inspe;:tion Date: 09/15/2009
- _pm m
Inspector(s): . Shehane - No. of Photos Taken: # 4
Weather . 30 °F; calm winds . No. of Samples Taken:
Interviewed: - _Paul Munson Complaint #:

-‘Waste Tire Hauler Used: S.T.A.R. Used Tire Disposal =4 s Registration Number: T8450

Northern Illinois Service Co.

Responsible Party Mailing, Attention: Paul Munson | - FEB 0 2 2010
Address(es): 4781 Sandy Hollow Road
Rockford, IL 61109 REVIEWER MD 2 Eg Efy
10 Estlmated Number of Used Tires Located At This Facility, including altered, converted and reprocessed tires. E @
AN 14 201
I
SECTION ' DESCRIPTION EPA/ B OL vioL

ILLINOIS ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION ACT REQUIREMENTS

1| 21 FAIL OR REFUSE TO PAY ANY FEE IMPOSED UNDER THIS ACT ' 'l
2 | 55(2)(4) CAUSE OR ALLOW THE OPERATION OF A TIRE STORAGE SITE EXCEPT IN COMPLIANCE WITH . |
. | BOARD REGULATIONS : :
Note: Also Mark appropriate Violations of Part 848 .
3 | 55(6-1) NO PERSON SHALL KNOWINGLY MIX ANY USED OR WASTE TIRE. EITHER WHOLE OR CUT. WITH |
MUNICIPAL WASTE
-4 | 55(c) FAILURE TO FILE THE REQUIRED NOTIFICATION WITH THE AGENCY BY 1/1/90 OR WITHIN 30 O
DAYS OF COMMENCEMENT OF THE STORAGE ACTIVITY.
5 55(d)( D CAUSE OR ALLOW THE OPERATION OF A TIRE STORAGE SITE WHICH CONTAINS MORE THAN 50 O
USED TIRES WITHOUT MEETING THE FOLLOWING REQUIREMENTS BY JANUARY ] OF EACH
YEAR:

i Register the Site with the Agency.
ii. Certify to the Agency that the Site Complies with any Applicable Standards Adopted by the
R : Board Pursuant to Section 55.2

i1, Report to the Agency the Number of Tires Accumnulated, the Status of Vector Controls, and
the Actions Taken to Handle and Process the Tires
iv. Pay the Fee Required under Subsection (b) of Section 55.6
6 | 55(e) ‘| CAUSE OR ALLOW THE STORAGE, DISPOSAL, TREATMENT OR PROCESSING OF ANY USED OR O

WASTE TIRE IN VIOLATION OF ANY REGULATION OR STANDARD ADOPTED BY THE BOARD.
Note: Also Mark appropriate Violations of Part 848

7 | 35(B) ARRANGE FOR THE TRANSPORTATION OF USED OR WASTE TIRES AWAY FROM THE SITE OF
GENERATION WITH A PERSON KNOWN TO OPENLY DUMP SUCH TIRES

8 | 55(g) ENGAGE IN ANY OPERATION AS A USED OR WASTE TIRE TRANSPORTER EXCEPT IN 0
. COMPLIANCE WITH BOARD REGULATIONS.
Note: Also Mark a Violation of Subpart F

9 1 55(h) CAUSE OR ALLOW THE COMBUSTION OF ANY USED OR WASTE TIRE IN AN ENCLOSED DEVICE |
UNLESS A PERMIT HAS BEEN ISSUED BY THE AGENCY

LPC 61-UTU : _
Rev 9/2172005 Tire Storage Site - 1




s 20/ 038 (120
Date: //5//;_0 /6

10 | 55(i) CAUSE OR ALLOW THE USE OF PESTICIDES TO TREAT TIRES EXCEPT AS PRESCRIBED BY ||
BOARD REGULATIONS
Note: Also Mark a Violation of 848.205
11 | 55.6(b) FAILURE OF THE OWNER OR OPERATOR OF A TIRE STORAGE SITE TO PAY TO THE AGENCY AN O
ANNUAL FEE OF $100.00 BY JANUARY | OF EACH YEAR.
12 | 55.8(a) ANY PERSON SELLING TIRES AT RETAIL OR OFFERING TIRES FOR RETAIL SALE IN THIS STATE SHALL:
m Collect from Retail Customers 2 Fee of $2.50 Per Tire Seld to be Paid to the Department of Revenue. [
(2) Accept for Recycling Used Tires from Customers, at the Point of Transfer, in Quantity Equal to the Number of O

New Tires Purchased.

3) Postina Consplcuous Place a Written Notice at Least 8.5 by 11 [nches in Size that Includes the Universal
- Recycling Symbotl and the Fo]lowmg Statements: "DO NOT put used tires in the trash.”. and "Staie law requires
us to accept used tires for recycling, in exchange for new tires purchased.”

13 | 55.8(b) A PERSON WHO ACCEPTS USED TIRES FOR RECYCLING UNDER 55.8(a) SHALL NOT ALLOW THE O
TIRES TO ACCUMULATE FOR PERIODS OF MORE THAN 90 DAYS

14 | 55.8 RETAILERS SHALL COLLECT THE FEE FROM PURCHASER BY ADDING THE FEE TO THE SELLING [
PRICE OF THE TIRE. THE FEE IMPOSED SHALL BE STATED AS A DISTINCT ITEM SEPARATE AND
APART FROM THE SELLING PRICE

PART 848, SUBPART B: MANAGEMENT STANDARDS

15 | 848.202(b) AT SITES AT WHICH MORE THAN 50 USED OR WASTE T!RES ARE LOCATED THE OWNER OR
OPERATOR SHALL:

) NOT Place on or Accumulate Any Used or Waste Tire in Any Pile Qutside of Any Building Unless the Pilc is |
Separated from All Other Piles by.25 Feet and Aisle Space Is Maintained To Allow the Unobstructed Movement
of Personncl and Equipment

(2) NOT Accumulate Any Used or Waste Tire in Any Area Located Outside of Any Building Unless the
Accumulation is Separated from All Buildings, Whether on or off the Site, by 25 Fect

3) NOT Piace On or Accumulate Any Used or Waste Tire in Any Pile Which s Less than 250 Feet from any [
Potential Ignition Source, including Cutting and Welding Devices, and Open Fires unless atl such acnvmes are
Carried Out Within A Building

(4) Drain Any Used or Waste Tire on the Day of Generation or Receipt I}

(5) NOT Store Any Used or Waste Tire for More Than 14 Days afler Receipt Without Aliering. Reprocessing. [
Converting, Covering or Otherwise Preventing the Tire from Accumulating Water

@) -| NOT Accept Any Used or Waste Tire from a Vehicle in Which More than 20 Tires Are Loaded Unless the [
Vehicie Displays a Placard [ssued by the Agency Under Part 848: Subpart

®) NOT Accumulate Any Tires in an Area with a Grade Excceding 2% Withoui Meeting the Requirements of [
848.202(d)3)

16 | 848.202(c) IN ADDITION TO THE REQUIREMENTS SET FORTH IN 848.202 (b). THE OWNER OR OPERATOR OF A SITE AT
wHicH MORE THAN 500 USED OR WASTE TIRES ARE LOCATED SHALL:

) Maintain a Contingency Plan Which Meets the Requirements of Section 848.203

) Meet the Record Keeping and Reporting Requirements of Part 848: Subpart C
Note: Also Mark a Violation of Subpart C

3) NOT Place or Accumulate any Used or Waste Tire in Any Pile Less Than 50 Feet From Grass, Weeds, Brush,
Over-hanging Tree Limbs and Similar Vegetative Growth

oy g afg

4) NOT Place or Accumulate any Used or Waste Tire in Any Tire Storage Unit That is More Than 20 Feet High by
250 Feet Wide by 250 Feet Long(Aisle Space Between Any Piles Within the Unit Shall Be Included in
Determining the Width or Length of the Unit)

LPCs1- UTU 035
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LPC #\:

‘ 52.0 1020 [12.0

Date: ,/6’—/%0/0
(5) NOT Place or Accumulate any Used or Waste Tires in any Tire Storage Unit Unless thev meet: ’ O
(AY[] Tires are separated by a Berm 1.5 times the height of the tire pile
(BY[] Separation Requirements of this par.
17 | 848.202(d) IN ADDITION TO THE REQUIREMENTS SET FORTH IN 848.202 (b) AND (c), THE OWNER OR CPERATOR AT
SITES AT WHICH MORE THAN 10,000 USED OR WASTE TIRES ARE LOCATED SHALL:
(N Completely Surround the Site by Fencing in Good Repair Which Is Nol less than 6 Feet in Height |
(2) Maintain an Entrance to the Area Where Used or Waste Tires are Located, Which is Controlled At all Times by O
an Attendant, Locked Entrance, Television Monitors, Controlled Roadway Access or Other Equivalent
Mechanism
3 Completely Surround the Area Where Used or Waste Tires Are Stored by an Earthen Berm or Other Structures |
Not Less Than 2 Feet in Height Capable of Containing Runoff Resulting from Tire Fires, and .
Accessible by Fire Fighting Equipment, Except that the Owner or Gperator Shall Provide a Means for Access
through or Over the Berm or Other Structure
18 | 848.203 CONTINGENCY PLAN REQUIREMENTS FOR STORAGE SITES WITH MORE THAN 500 TIRES
(a) The owner/operator must meet the requirements of Section 848.203 .
Note: Also Mark a Violation of 848.203(b), (c), (d), (¢), (£}, (g), or (h)
(b) The contingency plan must be designed to minimize the hazard to human health and the environment from fires D
and run-off of contaminants resulting from fires and from disease spreading mosquitos and other nuisance
organisms which may breed in water accumulations in used or waste tires.
(c) Immediately implement the contingency plan whenever there is a fire or run-off resulting from a tire fire_ or D
whenever there is evidence of mosquito production.
(d) The contingency plan must describe the actions that must be taken in response to fires, run-off resulting from tire |
fires and mosquito breeding in used or waste tires.
(e) The contingency plan must include evacuation procedures for site personnel, including signals, evacuation routes i
and alternate evacuation routes as well as provisions for pesticide application.
{f) The contingency plan must be maintained at the site and submitted to state and Jocal authorities. [
(g) The cﬁntingcncy plan must be reviewed and amended within 30 days if the plan fails or the emergency O
coordinator changes.
1 () At all times, there must be one employee on site or on call with responsibility for coordinating emergency J
response procedures. The emergency coordinator must be familiar with the plan and all aspects of the site, and
have the authority to commil the resources to carry out the plan.
STORAGE OF USED AND WASTE TIRES WITHIN BUILDINGS
19 | 848.204(a) FAILURE TO MEET THE REQUIREMENTS OF SECTION 848.204 O
Note: Also Mark a Violation of 848.204(b}, (c), or (d)
20 | 848.204(b) STORAGE OF LESS THAN 500 TIRES WITHIN A BUILDING ALLOWED IF: |
(D3 Tires Drained of Alt Water Prior to Placement in the Building
[0  All of the Building=s Windows and Doors Maintained in Working Order and Secured to
Prevent Unauthorized Access,
(3)[] The Building Is Maintained So That it Is Fully Enclosed and Has a Roof and Sldes Which
Are Impermeable to Precipitation
()] The Storage of Used or Waste Tires Is not in a Single Family Home or a Residential Dwelimg
21 | 848.204(c) IN_ ADDITION TO THE REQUIREMENTS SET FORTH IN SECTION 848.204(b), THE OWNER O
OPERATOR OF A SITE WITH 500 OR MORE USED OR WASTE TIRES STORED WITHIN BUILDINGS
SHALL: '
LPC6l. UTU
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.

LPCH:

Date:

| 07_‘0 /020 /120

) /5 [ RolD

1

Develop a tire storage plan in consultation with fire officials meeting the requirements of: 848.204 (c)(1)
(AY[] considering the type of building to be used for the tire storage
(BY ] the plan shall include tire storage arrangement; aisle space; clearance distances between tire
piles and sprinkler deflectors; and access to fire fighting personnel and equipment
(CY[O acopy of the plan shall be filed with the Agency within 60 days and implemented within 14
days of filing with the Agency.

@)

Have and maintain a contingency pian which meets the requirements of Section 848.203

3

Meet the record keeping and reporting requirements of Subpart C
Note: Also Mark a Violation of Section 848, Subpart C .

848.204(d)

A BUILDING THAT STORES MORE THAN 10,000 USED OR WASTE TIRES, AND WAS
CONSTRUCTED AFTER 5/10/91, FOR THE PRIMARY PURPOSE OF STORING USED OR WASTE

TIRES, SHALL COMPLY WITH THE NFPA 231D BUILDING STANDARD.

PESTICIDE TREATMENT

23

848205

OWNERS OR OPERATORS OF TIRE STORAGE SITES TREATING USED OR WASTE TIRES WITH PESTICIDES

PURSUANT TO THIS PART OF TITLE XIV OF THE ACT (SHALLY):

(a)

Use a Pesticide Labeled for Control of Mosquito Larvae Unless an Adult Mosquito Problem is Identified

()

Maintain a record of pesticide use at the site which shall include for each application:
(W {3 Date of Pesticide Application

Number of Used or Waste Tires Treated

Amount of Pesticide Applied

Type of Pesticide Used

(c)

Notify the Agency of Pesticide Use Within 10 Days of Each Application. Notification shall include the
information in 848.205(b).

24

848.205(d)

Persons Applying Pesticides to Used and Waste Tires Must Comply with the Requirements of the [llinois
Pesticide Act (1lI. Rev. Stat. 1989, ch. 5, par. 801 et seq.)

PART 848: SUBPART C: RECORD KEEPING AND REPORTING
Note: Applies to Siorage Sites with More than 500 Used or Waste Tires

25

848.302(a)

The owner/operator shall keep on site a:
(Y[ Daily Tire Record
)0 Annual Tire Summary

26

848.303(a)

FAILURE TO MAINTAIN A DAILY TIRE RECORD THAT INCLUDES:
] Day of the Week
O Date
O Agency Site Number
4 Site Name and Address

2

848.303(b)

FAILURE TO RECORD IN THE DAILY TIRE RECORD THE FOLLOWING INFORMATION
(1) Weight or volume of used or waste tires reccived at the site during the operating day
(200 Weight or volume of used or waste tires transporied from the site and the destination of the
tires so transported.
(3)[J Total number of used or waste tires remaining in storage at the conclusion of the day.
@[O0 Weight or volume of used or waste tires burned or combusted during the day.

28

848.304

FAILURE TO MAINTAIN ON SITE AN ANNUAL TIRE SUMMARY FOR EACH CALENDAR YEAR
THAT INCLUDES: '

(@)

The site number, name and address and the calcndz;r year for which the summary applies.

(b)(1)

The weight or volume of used or waste lires received at the site during the calendar year.

(b))

The weight or volume of used or waste tires transported from the site during the calendar year.

®3)

The total number of used or waste tires determined in PTE remaining in storage at the conclusion of the calendar
year

olololal o

LrC 61. UTU
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" e #‘:

Date:

20/030 112D

/5 /2010

(b)(4)

The weight or volume of used or waste tires combusted during the calendar year.

29

848.304(c)

FAILURE TO SUBMIT THE ANNUAL TIRE SUMMARY BY JANUARY 31 OF EACH YEAR

0

-30

848.305

FAILURE TO RETAIN REQUIRED RECORDS ON SITE FOR 3 YEARS

PART 848: SUBPART D:; FINANCIAL ASSURANCE
NOTE: Applies to Sites which have Stored 5000 or More Used or Waste Tires

31

848.400(b)(1)

AT TIRE STORAGE SITES AT WHICH TIRES ARE FIRST STORED ON OR AFTER 1/1/92,
FAILURE TO COMPLY WITH SUBPART D PRIOR TO STORING ANY USED OR WASTE TIRES
Note: Also Mark a Violation of 848.40] or 848.404

32

848.400(b)(2)

AT TIRE STORAGE SITES AT WHICH TIRES ARE STORED PRIOR TO 1/1/92,
COMPLY WITH SUBPART D BY 1/1/92.
Note: Also Mark a Violation of 848.401 or 848.404

FAILURE TO

33

848.401(a)

FAILURE TO MAINTAIN FINANCIAL ASSURANCE EQUAL TO OR GREATER THAN THE CURRENT
COST ESTIMATE CALCULATED PURSUANT TO SECTION.- 848.404 AT ALL TIMES. EXCEPT AS
OTHERWISE PROVIDED BY 848.401 (b).

34

848.401(b)

FAILURE TO INCREASE THE TOTAL AMOUNT OF FINANCIAL ASSURANCE SO AS TO EQUAL THE
CURRENT COST ESTIMATE WITHIN 90 DAYS AFTER ANY OF THE FOLLOWING:

(1)  an incrcase in the current cost estimate

() []  a'decrease in the value of a trust fund

(3)J  a determination by the Agency that an owner or operator no longer meets the financial test of

~ Section 848.415

@[ notification by the owner or operator that the owner or operator intends to substitute

alternative financial assurance, as specified in Section 848.406 for self-insurance

35

848.404(2)(2)

BY JANUARY 1-OF EACH YEAR, FAILURE TO SUBMIT A WRITTEN COST ESTIMATE OF THE COST
OF REMOVING ALL TIRES.

36

£48.404(b)

FAILURE TO REVISE THE COST ESTIMATE WHEN COST ESTIMATES INCREASE.

PART 848: SUBPART F: TIRE TRANSPORTATION REQUIREMENTS

37

848.601(a)

NO PERSON SHALL TRANSPORT MORE THAN 20 USED OR WASTE TIRES IN A VEHICLE UNLESS
THE FOLLOWING REQUIREMENTS ARE MET:

(1)  the owner or operator has registered the vehicle with the Agency in accordance with Subpart
F, received approval of such registration from the Agency, and such registration is current,
valid and in effect
the owner or operator displays a placard on the vehicle. issued by the Agency following
registration, in accordance with the requirements of Subpart F.

@ D0

38

848.601(b)

NO PERSON SHALL PROVIDE, DELIVER OR TRANSPORT USED OR WASTE TIRES TO A TIRE
TRANSPORTER FOR TRANSPORT UNLESS THE TRANSPORTER'S VEHICLE DISPLLAYS A PLACARD
ISSUED BY THE AGENCY UNDER SUBPART F IDENTIFYING THE TRANSPORTER AS A
REGISTERED TIRE HAULER.

39

848.606(a)

UPON APPROVAL OF A REGISTRATION AS A TIRE TRANSPORTER, THE OWNER OR OPERATOR OF
ANY VEHICLE REGISTERED TO TRANSPORT USED OR WASTE TIRES SHALL PLACE A PLACARD
ON OPPOSITE SIDES OF THE VEHICLES WHICH DISPLAY S A NUMBER [SSUED BY THE AGENCY
FOLLOWING THE WORDS "Registered Tire Transporter; (number)."

40

848.606(b)

REGISTERED TiRE TRANSPORTER NUMBERS AND LETTERS SHALL BE REMOVABLE ONLY BY
DESTRUCTION. DIRECTLY ADJACENT TO THE WORDS AND NUMBER, THE VEHICLE OWNER AND
OPERATOR SHALL DISPLAY A SEAL FURNISHED BY THE AGENCY WHICH SHALL DESIGNATE
THE DATE ON WHICH THE REGISTRATION EXPIRES.

STORAGE SITE

THE FOLLOWING VIOLATIONS MAY BE CITED WHEN WASTES, INCLUDING TIRES, HAVE BEEN DISPOSED AT A TIRE

a1 | 9a) CAUSE, THREATEN OR ALLOW AIR POLLUTION IN ILLINOIS. d
a2 | 9(c) CAUSE OR ALLOW OPEN BURNING O
LPC61- UTU
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LPC#:

Date:
e 115 ) 2010
43 | 12(a) CAUSE, THREATEN OR ALLOW WATER POLLUTION IN ILLINOIS ) O
4 | 12(dy CREATE A WATER POLLUTION HAZARD O
45 | 21{a) CAUSE OR ALLOW OPEN DUMPING . O
USED TiRES
d OTHER WASTE
46 | 21(dX2) CONDUCT A WASTE STORAGE OPERATION IN VIOLATION OF ANY REGULATIONS OR |
STANDARDS ADOPTED BY THE BOARD UNDER THIS ACT. K
Note: Also Mark appropriate Violations of Part 848§ '
47 | 21(e) DISPOSE, TREAT, STORE, OR ABANDON ANY WASTE AT A SITE WHICH DOES NOT MEET THE O
REQUIREMENTS OF THIS ACT AND REGULATIONS.
Note: Also Mark appropriate Violations of Part 848
48 | 21(p) CAUSE OR ALLOW THE OPEN DUMPING OF ANY WASTE IN A MANNER WHICH RESULTS IN ANY OF THE
FOLLOWING '
(n Litter 0
) Scavenging d
(3) Open Burning |
“) Deposition of Waste in Standing or Flowing Waters IR
(5) Proliferation of Disease Vectors ]
6) Standing or Flowing Liquid Discharge from the Dump Site |
49 | 55(a) NO PERSON SHALL:
(H Cause or Allow Open Dumping of Any Used or Waste Tirc O
) - Cause or Allow Open Burning of Any Used or Waste Tire -
(5) Abandon, Dump or Dispose of Any Used or Waste Tire on Private or Public Property |
OTHER REQUIREMENTS
50. APPARENT VIOLATION OF: (ChHPCB CASE NUMBER: O
(1) CIRCUIT COURT ORDER ENTERED ON:
O

Informational Notes:

1. [Wlinois] Environmental Protection Act: 415 [LCS 5/1 et seq.

2. [llinois Pollution Control Board: 35 lll. Adm. Code, Subtitle G.

3. [linois Pollution Control Board: 35 Il. Adm. Code, Subtitle G, Chapter I, Subchapter m, Part §48.

4 Statutory and regulatory references herein are provided for convenience only and should not be construed as legal conclusions of the Agency or as limiting the
Agency'’s statutory or regulatory powers. Requirements of some statules and regulations cited are in summary format. Full text of requirements can be found in the
references listed in #1, #2, and #3 above, ’

s. The provisions of subsection (p) of Section 21 of the [1llinois] Environmenta Protection Act shall be enforceable either by administrative citation under Section 31,1 -
of the Act or by complaint under Section 31 of the Act. .,

6. This inspection was conducted in accordance with Scctions 4(c) and 4(d) of the [llfincis] Environmental Protection Act: 415 ILCS 5/4(c) and {d).

7. Items marked with an "NE" were not evaluated at the time of this inspection .

LPC 61- UTV . : 039
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2010301120 — Winnebago County JAN 1 ¢ 201

Rockford/Northern lilinois Service Company
NARRATIVE INSPECTION REPORT DOCUMENT ’EP A/ B O L

On January 5, 2010 1 (Donna Shehane) conducted a follow-up inspection at Northern Iilinois
Service Company, located at 4781 Sandy Hollow Road, Rockford, lllinois 61109. The purpose
of this inspection was to determine the facility’s regulatory status and evaluate compliance with
the Illinois Environmental Protection Act and 35 Illinois Adm. Code Subtitle G, Part 848:
Management of Used and Waste Tires. Agency records indicate that Northern Illinois

~ Service Company has now notified the Agency of its status as a tire storage facility for
calendar year 2009 and has paid the $100 annual fee as required in Violation Notice, L-
2009-01350. The weather at the time of this inspection was 30 °F with calm winds.

I arrived at the facility at approximately 12:30 pm. | entered the office, where I met with Mr.
Paul Munson. Mr. Munson provided me with a tire disposal receipt from S.T.A.R. Used Tire
Disposal, Inc. dated November 3, 2009 for the removal of 81 passenger tires and 19 light truck
tires. He also gave me two receipts showing that dumped construction and demolition debris
from the property had been disposed at Orchard Hilis Landfill on November 18, 2009.

Photo # 1 was taken to the south of the previous location of a used tire pile. Photo # 2 reveals a
pile of metal on-site which Mr. Munson stated was the result of crushing concrete with rebar.
Photo # 3 and # 4 were taken to the south of several used tires observed on site without means to
prevent water accumulation. I later teiephoned Mr. Munson and advised him that as a storage
site, the facility has 14 days after receipt or generation to alter, reprocess, convert, cover or
otherwise prevent a tire from accumulating water.

[ left the site at about 12:45 pm. Northern Illinois Service Company was found to be in general
- compliance at the time of this inspection. No apparent violatiens were observed.

END NARRATIVE BY DONNA SHEHANE

- FEB 02 2010
REVIEWER MD

040
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,, Map of 4781 Sandy Hollow Rd, Rockford, IL 61109-2623 - Bing Maps Page 1 of |

{ Print this page in a more readable format: Click Print next to the upper-right corner of the map.

BE= e i 15 1 = s =

i
R

4781 Sandy Hollow Rd, Rockford, IL 61109-2623

pvopTH Aéi,—a, % \Sdirnace’
En vifivnental Fitifline dginey-
it At

y C,hle Do/0>0 lj20 L@Mﬁw’u« JM
At Name: Dossn Time 1Ri50 _p3iys

CQO/D%O[/J_O A 0l(085 /0~ 00/,00(7[

http://www.bing.com/maps/ 1/1 9712%) 10



lilinois Environmental Protection Agency 2010301120 ~Winnebago County

"M p;reau of Land Rockford/Northern Illinois Service Co.
w»” Division of Land Pollution Control FOS File
DIGITAL PHOTOGRAPHS File Names: 2010301120°010510
Date: 01/05/2010
Time: 12:43 pm
Direction: S

Photo by: Shehane
Exposure #: 001
Comments: used tire
pile-has been
removed

Date: 01/05/2010
Time: 12:43 pm
Direction: NE

Photo by: Shehane
Exposure #: 002
Comments: pile of
metal extracted from
concrete crushing

Page 1 of 2
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o Illinois Environmental Protection Agency
Bureau of Land
Division of Land Pollution Control

DIGITAL PHOTOGRAPHS

2010301120 -Winnebago County
Rockford/Northern lllinois Service Co.
FOS File

File Names: 2010301120°010510

Date: 01/05/2010
Time: 12:44 pm
Direction: S

Photo by: Shehane
Exposure #: 003
Comments: several
-used tires on site
without prevention of
water accumulation

Tt

Date: 01/05/2010
Time: 12:44 pm
Direction: S

Photo by: Shehane
Exposure #: 004
Comments: used tires
on site without
prevention of water
accumulation

\

Page 2 of 2
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. ENVIRONMENTAL

“Drchard Hills Landfi 11 deighmaster: MRHAGONY SERVICES

22970 Highway &51 South ’ Ticket: HTI17E2TS

Davis Junction, IL &1BE2 £ January =993 1213 pa
' & Jannary S@93F 1213 pu

AR TE Vehicle: NORTEI »

NORTHERN TLLINOIS SERVICE CO.

4781 SANDY HOLLOW RORD QEGEED  PBRG @, AR

Contracts NORTHERN 1L SVL 2039 . Inbhound ~ DISPOSAL CHARGE

Reference: | WINNERSGO CTY/IL

W@ Gress Weight 78, 180.9@ 1b
Stored Tare Weight :.'", "f:lb‘”l @ b
Net Weight 35,780.u@ 1k 17.8& TN

s

Quantity Unit  Desceintion Pate ' Total

17.86. Th brits L&D

Net fmount:

qﬁﬂ»ﬁfx“«vﬁwvﬁ

NISC504



Orohard Hills Landfill
298 Highway £%1 Bouth

Davis Junction, IL G1lEER

FERETE

MORTHERM ILLINDIE SERVICE Lo,
4781 SANDY HOLLOW RORD
Contract: NORTHERN IL SHEC e

Referaence:

B Gross Weight 59, 180, G
Stored Tare Weight 3%, 4E50, 20
Mat Weight &3, 7@, 2@

Guantity Unit  Descriptian

11, 85. ™ ]

Vehicle: MORTER

i ii.65 TN

27 am

12:27 zm

[Raagd @, ua
Inhound — DISPUBAL. CHARGE

WINNEBABD CTY/IL

Rate Taotal

Het Lmourt:

(O veouA

' ENVIRONMENTAL
SERVICES

§§

| hersby certify that this Ioa%does not contain any unauthorized waste.

el

g

SIGNATURE: \“*“*'xg [

Pl

i

e

NISC505



Qrchard Hills Landfill
8250 Highway 2%1 South
Davis Junction, IL &1BEE

CpmaETE :
NDRTHERN JLLINDIS SERVILE
4781 SANDY HOLLDW RERD
Contracts NORTHERN IL. SYC zakd
Reference:

o,

© Bross WEight
Stoved Tares Weight
Net Weight

71, B4, B
Firy 46D, DD
37, 300, 4R

Buantity Unit Description

18.&3-

T Bz

C &0

Waighmaster:
Ticket:

& January
& January

Uahicles NORTESI

1b
1b

1b 18.6%

() veoua

ENVIRONMENTAL
SERVICES
MAHRGONY
ETI160RTS -
20a3 11133 an
fajniv s 11:33 anm

QRRARG AGZG @D, 9A
Inbound —~ DISPOSAL CHARGE
WINNERABD CTY/IL

™

Rate Total

Met Amcunt:

NISC506
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@ veoua

ENVIRONMENTAL
SERVICES .
8290 Highway 251 South -
Davis Junction, IL 61020
Return Service Requested

NORTHERN ILLINOIS SERVICE CO.
4781 SANDY HOLLOW ROAD
ROCKFORD, IL 61109-2623

Il“Illll“lll"”lllllllllllIll"lllIIIIIIIIIlIIIlIII”IlI”I

INVOICE

(DAl 08RHIT,

INVOICE NO

EEOTaOT7

Veolia ES Orchard Hills Landfill, Inc.

www billonline.com/veoliaes INVOICE TOTAL BALANCE DUE
(815) 874-9000 CSnZgOBEEE  $7,007.12
~ EBPPWEBPIN# SITE NUMBER
0291 0000
DUE DATE 04-10-09

If payment is not received within 30 days of invoice date
you may be assessed a service charge of at least $5.95
or 1.5% of the unpaid balance.

PAGE 1 OF 1

(QESP} 43 ;70011000261 :00X: 100U :00000: 1¥-15032109.7TX?
DATE CODE DESCRIPTION HEFEHENCE/ QTy / AMOUNT
03£17-09 02 . C&D : ' 686349 0 TN 14.59 $561.72
03-17-09 02 B &'03 Q\OOC‘Q‘\% 6865637 0 TM// 15.30 $589,056
o **Site Total =~ - : $1,160.77
Fuel Environmental Fee .00 $88.61
s=wewewee- Material Summary c\ﬂk
é-;[«)-m-«» \{ 29.89
Invoice Total %\(\«OQ
JOR e
o0
o 2091
DEP A ua——
. 20
C6— 5; —
CT_:_“,_W_ s SRS s AT e
'CURRENT 30 DAYS - 60 DAYS 90 DAYS BALANCE DUE
$7,007.12 $0.00 $0.00 . $0.00 $7,007.12

NUrmnn ratirmm shin markian 1Bk wsarys mmimant Thanl ol
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Orchard Hills Landfill
8290 Highway £51 Bouth
Davis Juhetion, YL £10D20

a7

"NDRTHERR: ILLINDIS SERVILE CO.

4781 SANDY HOLLDW ROAD
Contrabt: NORTHERN 1L &0C 29@3
Referefice:

A

7%, 180, 08
41, 06, B0
£9, 180, e

@0 Gross Weight
Stored Tare Weight
Het Weight

Auantity Unit Description

14,59 T Bz £

e e e e AL e S i e, S n

- e

B

ib
ih

- Heighmaster:
Ticket:

17 Marich’
17 Harch
Yehicle:

2003
Ped ]

[

N

CINDY .
Ga6249TS
8l ap
8:18 ap
IRT=9

LG R 21 I ]
Inbound ~ DISPOSAL CHARBE
WINNEBAGO CTY/TL

1b 14,59 TN

Rabe Tokal

g L .
A §
W i

Net Ampunt:

sy

i

VEOLIA
-~ . ENVIRONMENTAL |
SERVICES

I heréby certify that this load do '% not contain any unauthorized waste. 3 ]

0 }
' 4

|

7 X o
A YA i
k EA . "
‘. Sty AR R B TR IR N TR .'Q"'h: -




Jrchard Hills Landfill
8298 Hiphway 831 Bouth
Davis Junction, IL &G182€

pRAR2TE

NORTHERM TLLINGIS SERVICE
4781 SaMDY HOLLOW ROAD
Contract: MNORTHEBN T

Refereuce:

Pg Gross Weight
Stored Tare Weight
Met Weight

Quantity Unit Da

D B A TH o

sciription

@ veoua

- ENVIRONMENTAL
) SERVICES
Meighmasters  MAMHAGDNY
Tickets . EBBES3TTE

Y7 March 2023 2236 pm

17 March =90% 2135 pm
Vehicle: NORTE2
co. e
Apedgd Q@ Q. el
SUC 29 . Inbound — DISPOSAL CHARGE

WINMEBRABO CTY/IL

71,520, G2 1b
41,000, 28 1h
30, 0@, B2 b 15,30 TN

Ratea

|

ntal

Hat CBmountb:

’sr‘\ o

g 3
N i

K N e e
‘«....(:i‘“ RN,

| hereby certify that this Ioa{d;cloes ao’f contain any unauthorized waste.
A

SIGNATURE:

NIQCANQ






Orchard Hills Landfill
829¢ Highway &5l South
Davis Junction, IL BIRER

Zgaz72
NORTHERN ILLINQIE SERVICE CO.
4781 SANDY HOLLOW ROAD

‘Contract: NORTHERN IL SUC S@iD

Refarence:

¢ gn Bross Weight
Stored Tare Weight
Wet Weight

‘Ruantity Unit

12. 86 ™

ER

BDeseription

@ veoua

. ENVIRONMENTAL
SERVICES
Weighmaster:  CINDY
Tickets T45RASTS
18 November 2003 10:@2 am
12 November =289 19322 am

Yahicle: NORTIZ2

DAGARE  AuE2 Q. dw
Inbound ~ DISFDSAL. CHARGE
WINNEBABO L£TY/IL

£, 042, 02 1b
5%, 320, @2 1b
25, 786, 3@ 1b

2.8¢ TN

Rale To%tal

EXT-CED-EXTERNAL.

Met Reount:

{ hereby certify that this load doeg ot contain any unauthorized waste.

NISC511



) veouA

ENVIRONMENTAL
. SERVICES
Urehard Mills Landfill Weighmastars  CINDY ’
AZ3@ Highway 251 South Ticket: TASHSETS
Davis Juncticn, IL GLE2R 18 Movember SRO5 Q122 an
18 November 22293 8:36 am

BERASTE

Uehicle: NORATIE
NORTHERN TLLINDIS SERVICE L.
4781 SONDY HOLLGW RDRD Q@EAPEA  PepE & g
Contract: NORTHERN IL SYC ZRld ’ Inbound - DIXPOSAL CHARBE

Reference:

>

B8 Grozs Weight
Bfored Tare Weight

Quantity tnit

15. 84 ™

Het’ Weight

WIMNERARD CTY/IL

71,949, 8@ 1b
43, 2e0. 2% 1b
31, 6B @ 1h 15,84 TN

Desoription fate Total
EE EXT-CRD-EXTERNAL

Met- Amonnkt:

&

| hereby certify that.this ig_ad doeydcontain any unauthorized waste.

SIGNATYRE: -

NISCR12



) veoua

' ENVIRONMENTAL
SERVICES

Orchard Hills Landfill Weighmaster: MAHAEONY . . »
BE92@ Highway 251 South Ticket: T45133TS R
Davis Junctien, IL 61626 18 Nnvember 2025 11:47 am

18 November 2329 11:47 am
BARSTE Vehicle: NORTER
MORTHERM ILLINGIS SERYICE CO.
4781 SANDY HOLLOW RIAK e R A i
.Contract: NORTHERN IL BYC D@1 Inbound — DISROSAL CHARGE

»

* Referente: WINNERBRBD CTY/IL

Bress Weight &&,Q86Q.03 1b
Stored Tare Weight 41,0@@.8% 1k
i Net Weight 2%, R&@.20 lh 12.53 TH

Duantity tnit  Desoription ' Rate
12,53 TH Ex EXT-CAD-EXTERNAL

Net Amount:

| hereby certify fhal-itis load does not ¢oritain any unauthorized waste.

k . E§ ‘,’E\:‘;.;- #
‘%\%‘”‘“\‘:\\"1 A TA T A
SIGNATURE: _ 1= S 1 Y ?45\.v-:—~'t\;s

NISC513



e () veouAa
- * ~ ENVIRONMENTAL
. N SERVICES
TUprchard Hills Landfill Weighmaster: CINDY
8220 Highway 231 Soukh Tickets T4AZBILTS
Davis Junctiom, Il S1022 1A November 2003 19417 am
18 Hovember Z@RT 1217 am

;G2 Te .

MORTHERN TLLINDIS SERVICE CO.
4781 SANDY HOLLOW ROAD
Contract: NORTHERM Il SUC zald
Referance:

B2 Grose Weight
Stored Tars Weight
Net Weight

£4, 542, 08 b
41, D07, B2 1h

e

Quantity Unit  Description
11.77 TN EZ EXT-C&D-EXTERNAL

Pt

mE, 4R, @ 1B 11.77 TN

Ushicles NUORTZ29

7e0n  B.o9
inbound - DIGPDBAL CRARGE
WINNERAGD CTY/IL

Rate Total

g e
N

Net Amount:

| hereby certify-that thisioad d

Vs
SIGNATURE: VA s
.r/

oes fot /g‘gﬂtain any unauthorized waste.

NIQCR1A



OVEOUA

. R ~ ENVIRONMENTAL
SERVICES
Drchavd Hills Landfill Weighmasters CINDY ’
3222 Highway 2351 South Ticket: T4ER52RTS
Davis Junetion, IL E1GES 18 Movenbar 2229 B30 am
18 November 0939 8138 am
BBLETE : Vehicle: NORTEQ
NORTHERN TLLINOIS SERVICE OO, l
4781 SANDY HOLLOW ROAD _ nbinite il v S Y
Contrack: NORTHERN IL SUD 2810 Inbound - DISPOSAL. CHARGE
Reference:r WINNEBABD CTY/IL

@@ Bross Weight 72,780,800 1b
Sturad Tare Weight 41, 880,98 1b
Net Weight 321,200,028 1b 15.54 TN

Quantity Unit  Description Rate Total
15, 84 TH, EE EXT-CAD-EXTERNAL -

NISC515



T

() VEOULIA
ENVIRONMENTAL
82%0 Htg%wa 254 South

Veolia ES Orchard Hills Landfill, Inc.

ACCOUNTNO
- T5000272-7

BALANCE DUE

Dlanca ratnirn #hic mactice saeldlbe csme e —mnoe—aema Wl b e oo o8

Davis Junotion, L. 81020 www billonline.com/vecliaes $26,249.70
Return Service Requested (815) 874-9000 J ine. com/veoliaes
: Web Pin ¢ 0291
Slte# 0008
NORTI—X?\IRN ILLINOIS SERVICE CO. o -
4781 SANDY HOLLOW ROAD DUE DATE 01:14-10
ROCKFORD, IL 61109-2623 If payment is nat recaived within 30 days of Invoice date
you'may bs assessed a setvics charge of at least$5 .95
ll”lllll”lllll“lIIIIllllllIll”lll_llllll”llllIllll“lll”l or 1.5% Ofthg Unpald balance
‘ PAGE10F 1 ,
DISPNO 10208 :018635:001:1000:00000: IN-TS122509.7XY
DATE ~ CODE DESCRIPTION k 99, 1 REFERENCE ~ @TY AMOUNT
12-19-09 Balance forward uo49lo 7 $24,552.54
12-21-09 E2 EXT-CaD-EXTERNAL (MU 3t ‘} vatod 751861 ¢ TH f/ ‘/ $392.39
oo 122205000 o E2o oo . EXT-CRD-EXTERBAL Sharg Yeuth f--151905. 0 T ,.._13 907, . STSEIE.
12-22-09 E2 EXT-C&D-EXTERNAL %W‘{-mk MW 752165 0 T 9,49 $363.95
**Site Total . $1,513.11
Fuel Environmental Fee NN "‘1 .00 $144.0%
---------- Matema] Summary \‘
EXT-C&D-EXTERNAL 37.79 $1,513.11
Invoice Total $1,657.16
JoB IR
oL S 00 9 -
q' JAN 5 2010
DEP :
v
CURRENT. _ B0DAYS 60 DAYS " S0DAYS ~ BALANCE-DUE
$26,249.70 $0.00 © $0.00 $0.00 $26,249.70

NISC516



® veoua

“Orchard Hills Landfill Weighwaster: CINDY

BZ9% Hiphway %1 South Tickets T31IR5TE

Davis Junection, IL &1@32 2! Decenber 22293 285 am

: Z1 Lecembsr 2083 2205 an

BT 2 - Vehicle: NORTEE

NORTHERN TLLINOIS SERVICE €0,

4781 SANDY HOLLOW ROAD AL e L N v P

Conptract: NORTHERN IL Su Zpig Inbound - DISPOSAL CHOREE _
Reference: WINNEBRED TTY/IL

Gross Weight 78,462,282 1b
Stored Tare Weight 4@,5868.88 1h

Met Weight
Buantity Unit

18,3 TH ES

37,800, 28 1b 18,90 TH

Geswcription

EXT-CAD-EXTERNAL

. Rate

Total

Net Bmount:

| hereby certify that this load does «
o 5

SIGNATURE:

ENVIRONMENTAL
SERVICES

e

OZcmtam any unauthmzed waste.

/.,.

&

NISC517



OUrchard Hills Landfill
8929@ Highway 251 South
Ravis Junction, IL &l&2@

QEBRTE )

NORTHERK ILLINOIS SERVICE CO.
4781 SANDY HOLLOW ROAD
Contract: MORTHERN IL BY¥C @10
Reference:

" Bross Weight 52, 1683, 0@
Stored Tare Weight 34

Met Weight 18,180, 6@

Doy
fuatimd

(@ veoua
ENVIRONMENTAL
SERVICES

Weighmaster:  CINDY
Ticketb:

TR 1EETS
Decenber 2@RY Gr4l am

Nercember ZBIT G4l am
Vehicle: MORTZA

DUORAR  DRRD 2, A0
Irbound - DISPDSAL, CHORGE
WINNERAGD CTY/IL

1 2,89 T

RAuantity Unit Jegoripbion Rate Total
2,83 TH kg EXAT-C&0-EXTERNAL

Mt Suount

| hereby certify that "ﬂiii load doés ¢ f-c-:;ssmzfn any unauthorized waste,
vy A ¥4
: Lt s A .
SG&QTGREL"U-F%:EéA -
T

NISCAR1R






~’Veolia ES Orchard Hills Landfil T5 - WO # Route # Seq # Cell #

- 8280 Highway 251 South . 0 0 0.00
Davis Junction  IL 61020 : INVOICE INBOUND
" §15-874-9000
: In Time 2/8/12 1:14 pm
- 000272
NORTHERN ILLINOIS SERVICE CO. OutTime /812 114 pm

4781 SANDY HOLLOW ROAD )
GROSS WEIGHT  62,840.00

TAREWEIGHT  37,020.00
Ticket# 929227 Origin: WINNEBAGO CTY/IL ) _’VQ NETWEIGHT  25,820.00
Vehicle:  NORT25 Q,’WJ
Contract: NORTHERN IL SVC 2011 \\ ' Scale Operator 41310
Reference:
Note: :
oty - JooM MMaverial 7 7 JRate  |Mat Total {Tax ~___|Total

12.91 TN EXT-C&D-EXTERNAL

Total
Paid

Change Due
Driver Signature

Inv Total
Customers Copy

NIQCR2R



-

* Veglia ES Orchard Hills Landfil
‘8250 Highway 251 South
‘Davis Junction 1L 61020

" 815-874-9000

" 000272,

NORTHERN ILLINOIS SERVICE CO.

4781 SANDY HOLLOW ROAD

Ticket# 929241 : Origin:
Vehicle: NORT25

Contract: NORTHERN IL SVC 2011
Reference:

T5

WINNEBAGO CTY/IL

N

WO #° ‘Route # Seq # - Cell #

0 0 0.00
INVOICE INBbUND
In Time 2/8/12 2:22 pm
OoutTime  2/8/12 2:22 pm

GROSS WEIGHT  68,200.00
TAREWEIGHT  37,020.00
NET WEIGHT  31,180.00

o .

Scale Operator 41310

Note:
oty . lUOM IMaterial - ~Jrate . IMat Total |Tax - |Total
15.59 TN EXT-C&D-EXTERNAL '
ATotal
Paid
Change Due
Driver Signature Inv Total

Customers Copy

NISC539



© veoua ~

ENVIRONMENTAL
SERVICES

Pay By Phone: 1-877-774-9993
Phone Account #: 000272
Phone Pin #:0890002220000

VEOLIA ES ORCHARD HILLS LANDFILL, INC-T5
8290 HWY 251 S. DAVIS JUNCTION IL 61020

.
) ‘x“
:

RETURN SERVICE REQUESTED
000029 0D0DDDODOG
l|ll'lh'”ll"‘l'l"lll"ll'll'l'll'"l"l'

NORTHERN [LLINOIS SERVICE

4781 SANDY HOLLOW RD
ROCKFORD IL 611089-2623

-
5
“"»._-_‘,___ . e

AT P
"1 asgessed a service charge of at least $5.95 or 1.5% of

Thank You For Being A Valued Veolia Customer!

mnrtry

ur business is environmental services. Our passion

zs)‘ﬁhe environment.”

ayment is not received by due date you may be

ihc unpaid balance.

Account Information . "1+ Previous Balance

invoice Number

$6,723.64
Account Number 04/25/11 Lockbox -$440.70
. Site number 04/25/11 Lockbox Lo -$995.88
Invoice Date Payments and Adjustments '

-$1,436.58

~ Account Summary

b s et oanani s R

Previous Balance 702364 Date Desc jgt*@ﬂ Qty Unit Price Amount
Payrnents/AdJustments . $1,436.58 . . et ,
Cuirent Invoice Amount 77099 042911 EXT-CAR EXTERNAL . 16.52TN 41.64 687.89
04/30/11 fgél\Exivironmental Feeat12080% = ' 687.89 83.10
Amount Due . :
Due Date :
. 16.52 687.89
Invoice Breakdow .
Current : 3770 99;;
30 days - past due $6 058.05
60 days - past due

90 days - past due

Contact Us

815) 874-5000
~ orchardhilis. sw@veohaes om ;

T5110502.Ltx¢t-57-000000006

Any correspondence should be sent directly to the Veolia servicing address at the top of this invoice.

Printed on recycled paper %:*

NISC523



- Veolia ES Orchard Hills Landfill T5
'8290 Highway 251 South

Davis Junction iL 61020
.815-874-9000

" 000272
NORTHERN ILLINOIS SERVICE CO.
4781 SANDY HOLLOW ROAD

Ticket# 877724 Origins WINNEBAGO CTY/IL
Vehicle: NORT28
Contract: NORTHERN IL SVC 2011

WO # Route # Seq # Cell #

0 0 - 0.00
INVOICE INBOUND.
InTime . 4/29/11 2:39 pm
Out Time 4/29/11 2:39 pm

GROSS WEIGHT  70,240.00
TARE WEIGHT  37,200.00
NETWEIGHT  33,040.00

Scale Operator 41309

Reference:
Note: -
oty “JuoM  imaterial JrRate [Mat Total |Tax frotal
16.52 TN EXT-C&D-EXTERNAL
Total
Paid

Driver Signature

Change Due

Inv Total

Customers Copy

W o

NISC524






Veolia ES Orchard Hills Landfill T5
8290 Highway 251 South

Davis Junction iL 61020
815-874-9000

"000272
NORTHERN ILLINOIS SERVICE CO.
4781 SANDY HOLLOW ROAD

Ticket # 879138 Origin:
Vehicle: NORT29
Contract: NGRTHERN IL SVC 2011

WINNEBAGO CTY/IL

WO # Route # Seq # Cell # .
0 0 0.00
INVOICE INBOUND
In Time 5/4/11 1:14 pm
Out Time 5/4/11 1:14pm

GROSS WEIGHT ~ 56,800.00
TAREWEIGHT  41,320.00
NETWEIGHT  15,480.00

Scale Operator 41309

Reference:

Note:

oty oY Material _ -iBate iMa¥ Total |Tax Total

7.74 TN  EXT-C&D-EXTERNAL ’
Total
Paid
Change Due
Driver Signature Inv Total

Customers Copy

NISC522



Clean Construction & Recycling, LLC

13125 N. Second Street -
Roscoe, I 61073 Date Invoice #
| .6646
Bill To Ship To
 Northern Ilinois Service Co. ' Northern Iitinois Service Co.
.4781 Sandy Hollow Road 4781 Sandy Hollow Road
-| Rockford, IL. 61109 Rockford, IL.. 61109
B.O.L Terms Due Date Ship Via Trailer # Release #
Net 20 10/3/2011 9/13/2011
Quantity / ltem Code _ Description {  Price Each Amount
2.5 ?g Fee-Construct... } Tip Fee-Construction Ticket #14836 7 201040 | ~ 41.00] 102.50
13 {Tip Fee-Construct... | Tip Fee-Construction Ticket#14840 ¢ 301440 41.00 533.00
JoB____ .
~\ G e
. ") EpP I
SEP 28 201 D
4 950
ce st .
CcT -
Total $535.50.
Phone # Fax #
815-389-6563 815-389-6463

NISC525



NISC526



||lll|||i

. VEOUIA

ENVIRONMENTAL
SERVICES

VEOLIA ES ORCHARD HILLS LANDFILL, INC - T5
8290 HWY 251 S. DAVIS JUNCTION IL 61020

RETURN SERVICE REQUESTED!
000033 00DOOGODOS

s g g et ol a1y
NORTHERN ILLINOIS SERVIC
4781 SANDY HOLLOW RD ;
ROCKFORD IL 61109-2623

Pay By Phone: 1-877-774-9993
Phone Account # 000272
Phone Pin #:0890002720000

¥s the environment.”

| Epaymentis not received by due date you may be

Thank You For Being A Valued Veolia Customer!

"Qur business is environmental services. Our passion

sessed a service charge of at least $5.95 or 1.5% of
2.unpaid balance.

Account Information Previous Balance 4 $1~,445.02

Account Number 07/18/11 Lockbox -$536.81

Site number _ 077251 Lockbox -$908.21

}238“32 Rg’:ﬁber Sgi . Payments and Adjustments -$1,445.02
IC .

- Account Summary

Sescripfion

PSP INOR  ARA E N ————

Previous Balance ,445. Date
Payments/Adjustme| 1,445.02 09M3/11
Current Invoice Amt $456.25

Amount Due
Due Date

Octbber.06, 2011
Invoice Breakdow
Current

30 days - past due

60 days - past due
90 days - past due

Contact Us

(815) 874-9000
orchardhills. sw@veohaes cor

“TS110919.101.txt-65-000000005

Any correspondence should be sent directly to the Veolia servicing address at the top of this invoice.

EXT-CED-EXTERNAL

PRSP ST —- oy

Qty Uz( it Price Amount

T59 9.82TN ] 41.64 408.90
408.90 47.35

9.82 408.90

3 $456.25

. $456:25

' o
Printed on recycled paper &9

NISC519



~

"_Veolia ES Orchard Hills Landfill T5 WO #  Route # Seq # = Cell #

8290 Highway 251 South - 0 o 000
Davis Junction IL 61020 : INVOICE INBOUND
81 5-874—9000 In Time 9/13/11 11:42 am
000272 _
NORTHERN ILLINOIS SERVICE CO. OutTime 5713/ 12:04 pm

4781 SANDY HOLLOW ROAD :
GROSSWEIGHT  60,560.00

, TAREWEIGHT  40,920,00
Ticket # .910828 Crigin: WINNEBAGO CTY/IL - NET WEIGHT  19,640.00

Vehicle:  NORT28

Contract- ‘NORTHERN IL SVC 2011
Reference:

Note:

Scale Operator 41310

oty T0OM IMaterzal _ "~ JRate  |Mat Total |Tax TTotal

9.82 TN EXT-C&D-EXTERNAL

Total

Paid .
Change Due

Driver Signature A , Inv Total

Customers Cépy

NISC520






o~ —— o,

.VEOLIA

ENVIRONMENTAL
SERVICES

VEOLIA ES ORCHARD HILLS LANDFILL, INC -T5
8290 HWY 251.5, DAVIS JUNCTION IL 61020

RETURN SERVICE REQUESTED

"000024 0D0D00D0OB

gty [t g b L U e
NORTHERN ILLINOIS SERVICE CO.

4781 SANDY HOLLOW RD
ROCKFORD IL 61109-2623

»

Account Information
Account Number
-Site number
Invoice Date

Pay By Phone: 1-877-774-9993
Phone Account #: 000272
Phone Pin #:0890002720000

Thank You For Being A Valued Veolia Customer! .

"Our business is environmental services. Our passion
is the environment."

If payment is not received by due date you may be

assessed a service charge of at least $5.95 or 1.5% of
the unpaid balance.

: "Previous Balance
T5000272| 03/08/12  -Lockbox :
' .| Payments and. Ad]ustments

$1,322.51

-$1,322.51
-$1,322.51

Invoice Number

Current Invoice Amount - .$765.76

Amount Due
Due Date

April 05 2012

Invoice Breakdown

Current 3765 76
30 days - past due .00
60 days - past due
90 days - past due

Contact Us e

F-*'ﬁ

Amount Due’

03/1712 Fuel\Envjronmental Fee at 11.530% :

& i Mate_rlal Summary
'EXT c& EXTERNAL

Current Charges

Account Summary = ¢ . ‘Baie -B'fe'éﬁ?'ib?fbﬁ‘&mﬁé"féﬁn @Y'—gﬁi’r?r'iceﬂﬁimouah-“
.Previous Balance . $1,322.51 W evrisaiy ' 6.23
Payments/AdJustments $1.322'51 03/16/12 .EXT C&D-EXTERNAL T5 931 16.48TN 41.64 686.

686.23 179.53

1648 - 686.23
$765.76

(815)8 £-‘muu "
orchardhiils.sw@veoliaes.com” "

Gl

DEP

T5120319.101. bt~ 47~0039QG(]98

536

Any correspondence shouzd ne‘ﬁvy' H1 &iracﬂy tothe Veoha servicing addréss at the top of this invaice.

Printed on retycled paper “E‘;

SPONDENT o

NISC532



*Veolia ES Orchard Hills Landfil T5 . WO 4 Route # Seq # Cell #

8290 Highway 251 South 0 0 0-00
. Davis Junction (L 61020 INVOICE INBOUND
| 815-874-9000 : In Time 3/16/12 10:10 am
000272 :
NORTHERN ILLINOIS SERVICE CO. OutTime  3/16/12 10:10 am

4781 SANDY HOLLOW ROAD
GROSSWEIGHT  63,980.00

. & TARE WEIGHT 37,020.00
Ticket # 931926 Origin: WINNEBAGO CTY/IL s Q NET WEIGHT  32,960.00
2 .j{/“\j )
Vehicle: NORT25 e\ ’f‘i . '
~ e e
Contract: NORTHERN IL SVC 2011 R % it Scale Operator 41309
Reference: § A
Note: _ :
Oty ____|UOM TMaterial o - JRate Mat Total [Tax |Total
16.48 . TN EXT-C&D-EXTERNAL
Total
Paid
Change Due
Driver Signature Inv Total

Customers Copy

NISC533



Pay By Phone: 1-877-774-9993

VEO LIA Phone Account #: 000272
Phone Pin #:0850002720000
ENVIRONMENTAL
SERVICES '
VEOLIA ES ORCHARD HILLS LANDFILL, INC - T5 . .
8200 HWY 251 S. DAVIS JUNCTION IL 61020 Thank You For Being A Valued Veolia Customer!

4 “Our business is environmental services. Our passion
RETURN SERVICE REQUESTED is the environment.” '

000026 000000007 -
s R TR A G U (U R - ,
NORTHERN ILLINOIS SERVICE CO. ) If payment is not received by due date you may be

4781 SANDY HOLLOW RD 9
ROCKFORD IL 61109-2623 o S assessed a service charge of at least $5.95 or 1.5 A) of
: the unpaid balance.

" Previous Balance R $765.76
Payments and Adjustments e $0.00

Account Information

Account Number -
Site number

thSEé Number R
3 : SDate - Description
A__________mccount Hmmar, o 1 03/22112  EXT-C&D-EXTERNAL

Previous Balance - $765.76
Payments/Adjustments A03/22/‘1 2 EXT-C&D-EXT_ERN AL

. Current Invoice Amoun

L R S Wt et

_J Uthnce Amount

7.25TN‘7 41.64 302.31
8.24TN 4184 343,11

1" 03/25/12 64542 . 74.81

Amount Due "4, 485 99
Due Date Apr|I=15 2012

Invoice Breakd ow

Current

30 days - past due |
60 days - past due
90 days - past due

ContactUs “E
' {B15) 874-080
orchardhiils. sw@veclfae

15.50 - 645.42

$1,485.99

T5120326.101.51-53-000000007

Any correspandence should be sent directly to the Veofia servicing address at the top of this invoice. Printed on recycled paper é,.:h‘

NISC534



"~ Veolia ES Orchard Hills Landfil 15
8290 Highway 251 South

. Davis Junction  IL
. 815-874-9000

000272

61020

NORTHERN ILLINOIS SERVICE CO.
4781 SANDY HOLLOW ROAD

Ticket# 932502
Vehicle: NORT29

Origin: WINNEBAGO CTY/IL

Contract: NQRTHERN IL SVC 2011

WO # Route # Seq % Cell #

0 0 0.00
INVOICE INBOUND
In Time 3/22/12 2:26 pm
Out Time 3/22/12 2:26 pm

GROSS WEIGHT ~ 53,780.00
TAREWEIGHT  37,300.00
NETWEIGHT  16,480.00

Scale Operator 41310

Reference:

Note:

Oty [50H Material _, [Rate  [Mat Total [Tax _____ [Toral

8:24 TN EXT-CaD-EXTERNAL
Total
Paid
Change Due
Driver Signature Inv Total

Customers Copy

NISC535



- Veolia ES Orchard Hills Landfill T5
" 8280 Highway 2561 South
‘Davis Junction IL 61020

" 815-874-9000 '

© 000272
NORTHERN ILLINOIS SERVICE CO.
4781 SANDY HOLLOW ROAD

Ticket# 932494 Origin: WINNEBAGO CTY/IL
Vehicle; NORT29

Contract: NORTHERN IL SVC 2011

WO # Route # Seq # Cell #

0 0 0.00
-INVOICE : INBOUND
In Time 3/22/12 1:02 pm
Out Time 3/22/12 1:28 pm

GROSS WEIGHT  51,820.00
TAREWEIGHT  37,300.00
NET WEIGHT ~ 14,520.00

Scale Operator 41310

Reference:

Note:

oty - _|ooM IMaterial . [Rata Mzt Tdéal 1Tax . |toral

7.26 TN EXT-C&D-EXTERNAL
Total
Paid
Change Due
Driver Signature Inv Total

Customers Copy

'NISC536



VEOLIA

ENVIRCNMENTAL
SERVICES

Pay By Phone: 1-877-774-9993
Phone Account #: 000272
- Phone Pin #:0890002720000

VEOLIA ES ORCHARD HILLS LANDFILL, INC - T5
8290 HWY 251 S, DAVIS JUNCTION.IL 61020

RETURN SERVICE REQUESTED

000024 00000DDODDSG

g ) | R ST LT L R T
NORTHERN ILLINOIS SERVICE CO.

4781 SANDY HOLLOW RD
ROCKFORD IL 61109-2623

“Our business is environmental services. Our passion

Thank You For Being A Valued Veolia Customer!

is the environment."

If payment is not received by due date you may be
assessed a service charge of at least $5 95 or 1.5% of
the unpald balance.

Account Information : Previous Balance o $1,485.99
. AFCOUl'lt Number gpayments and Adjustments L s $0.00
Site number : .
Invoice Date . .
Invoice Number . g SN
™ = yoy Date——Descripiion Re;erence Qty Unit Price Amount
ccount Summary , P © M6 1.05
Previous Balance $1,485.09 03/30/12 EXT-C&D-EXTERNAL T5 933173 7.47TN 41.64 31
Payments/Adjustments $0.00 (;‘) @W\\{o
Current Invoice Amount $348.28| 03/31/12  Fuel\Environmental Fee at¥1.970% St oA 31105 37.23
A ~—— Material Summary —-——- -
Amount Due - : - :
m $1,834.27 | . EXT-C&D-EXTERNAL

| Due Date April 19, 2012

Current Charges
Amournt Due "~

‘Invoice Breakdown

7.47

Current . $1 ,834.27

30.days - past due . - $0.00 | vl
60 days - past due " $0.00—
90 days - past due $B 3@"‘ N

2612570

Contact Us

(815) 874-9000 ]
orchardhills.sw@veoliaes.comit

5004

T5120402.101 .lxl-47-600000006

Any correspondence should be sent directly'to the Veolia servicing address at the top of this invoice. "~ *

Trsntast
B oA B

. 5 -
TSI Fape—

NISC531



"WINNEBAGO LANDFILL COMPANY

5450 WANSFORD WAY #201
ROCKFORD, IL 61109

.PH: 815-963-7523 FX: 815-863-7535

DATE 10/15/2012
INVOICE NUMBER - 14568747~

ACCOUNT# 408448

Page 1 of 1
BILL TO: REMITTO: S,
NORTHERN {LLINOIS SERVICE WINNEBAGO LANDFILL COMPANY
4781 SANDY HOLLOW ROAD P.O. BOX 5523
ROCKFORD; IL 61109 ROCKFORD, IL 61125-5523
BILLING PERIOD ENDING: 10/15/2012 " TERMS:NET 20 DAYS  DUE DATE: 11/412012
TICKET DATE  TRUCK  MATERIAL LABEL TONS RATE FEE
" PAYMENTS RECEIVED |
47837 10112/12 PAYMENT THANK YOU! ‘ 1.00 -5,152.32 5,152.32
/ CHARGES THIS INVOICE 1\'&5 .
1004583 10/04/12  NIS0028 DEMOLITION DEBRIS Q013 4857, 36.00 . 178.20
1004731/ - 10/04/12 NISO028 DEMOLITION DEBRIS O\ 265¢ 36.00 95.40
10072624 10/15/12  NIS0028 DEMOLITION DEBRIS g2/ 3600 . 324.72
LLLARD w
TOTAL ACCOUNT BALANCE: $ 598.32 INVOICE TOTAL  ..$598.32.

MATERIAL SUMMARY UNITS AMOUNT

DEMOLITION DEBRIS 16.62 598.32

Winnebago Landfill must be advised of disputes concerning this invoice via -
phone or in writing within 20 days from date of Invoice or any right to dispute Is
walved. Undisputed amounts must be pald within standard involce terms.
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WINNEBAGO LANDFILL COMPANY
8403 LINDENWOOD * ROCKFORD, IL 61109

OFFICE: 815-874-4806 SCALEHOUSE: 815-874-7375 FAX: 815 874 4630
VISIT US ONLINE @ www.winnebagolandfil.com

CHARGE TICKET

DATE: 10/15/12

TICKET #: 1007262

NAME: NORTHERN ILLINOIS SERVICE
ACCT# 408448

TRUCK# NIS0028

TIME IN: 08:17 AM TIME OUT: 08:39 AM
WEIGHMASTER: LINDA '

ORIGIN:
PO/JOB #:

59,200 LBS . 29.60 TONS

41,160 'LBS 20.58 TONS

NOTES:

MATERIAL GROSS WT.:
039 TARE WT.:
DEMOLITION DEBRIS S

18,040 LBS 9.02 TONS

AUTHORIZED SIGNATURE:

NISC530



WINNEBAGO LANDFILL COMPANY

5450 WANSFORD WAY #201
ROCKFORD, IL 61109
‘PH: 815-963-7523 FX: 815-381-5647

BILL TO:
NORTHERN ILLINOIS SERVICE
4781 SANDY HOLLOW ROAD
ROCKFORD, IL 61109 '

INVOICE NUMBER
ACCOUNT #

408448

Page 1 of 1

REMIT TO;

WINNEBAGO LANDFILL COMPANY
P.O. BOX 5523
ROCKFORD, IL 61125-5523

TERMS: NET 20 DAYS

ot e

DUE DATE: 12/5/2012

TICKET DATE TRUCK MATERIAL LABEL TONS RATE FEE
' PAYMENTS RECEIVED
48074 11/02/12 PAYMENT THANK YOU! 1.00 -598.32 -598.32
48167 1113112 PAYMENT THANK YOU! 1.00 -5,602.32 -5,602.32
CHARGES THIS INVOICE ‘
1012691/ 110112 NISO025  DEMOLITION DEBRIS 29VV 74931; 36.00 287.28
1012743/ 11/01112  NIS0025 DEMOLITION DEBRIS QD 2914 8.63 36.00 310.68
101438 Y, 11/07/12  NIS0029 DEMOLITION DEBRIS 3.0 viAW 8.22 V7 36.00 295.92
1_045;3257’" . 111212 NIs0025 DEMOLITION DEBRIS 20)U945 8.31 / , 36.00 299.16
1015357 1112112 NIS0029 DEMOLITION DEBRIS 8.40 / 36.00 ° 302.40
10153804 1112112 NIS0028 DEMOLITION DEBRIS | 10.37 / 36.00 373.32
10154127, 11/12/12  NIS0025 DEMOLITION DEBRIS 20V 15 18.467 / 36.00 376.56
1015433/, 11/12/12  NIS0029 DEMOLITION DEBRIS \ 10.87¥ / 36.00 391.32
1015480 1112112 NISC028 DEMOLITION DEBRIS o, 12.24 36.00 440.64
10155674 11/13/12  NIS0025 DEMOLITION DEBRIS O\ Lo43 5.087 36.00 182.88
1016464 - 11/16/12  NIS0028 DEMOLITION DEBRIS 30\10%5 2.85+ 36.00 101.88
WZ-ANIEK: SR

NOV 28 201

TOTAL ACCOUNT BALANCE: § 3,362.04

MATERIAL SUMMARY

UNITS AMOUNT

DEMOLITION DEBRIS

93.39 3,362.04

Winnebago Landfill must be advised of dJsputes concerning this Invoice via
phone or In writing within 20 days from date of Involce or any right to dispute Is :
(walved. Undisputed amoints must be pald within standard Involce terms.
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WINNEBAGO LANDFILL COMPANY
8403 LINDENWOOD * ROCKFORD, IL 61109

OFFICE: 815-874-4806 SCALEHOUSE: 815-874-7375 FAX: 815 874 4630
VISIT US ONLINE @ WINW, wnnnebagolandﬂl com

CHARGE TICKET

DATE: 11/07/12 TICKET # 1014319

NAME: NORTHERN ILLINOIS SERVICE . TIME IN: 02:50 PM
ACCT# 408448 ‘

TRUCK#: NISD029

TIME OUT: 03:10 PM
WEIGHMASTER: KRISTAL )

ORIGIN:

.NdTES: PO/JOB #; Swa Clmmf (,’L&/Q,%D)

MATERIAL GROSS WT. 57,220 LBS 28.61 TONS
039

TARE WT.: 40,780 LBS 20.39 TONS

DEMOLITION DE!:D’RlS NET WT.: 16,440 LBS 8.22 TONS

AUTHORIZED SIGNATURE:

NISC528
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